

FINANCING THE FUTURE III

Financing Options for Coastal Protection and Restoration in Louisiana

Third in an Occasional Series

An Issue Paper of the Tulane Institute on Water Resources Law and Policy¹

January 18, 2017

I. SUMMARY

Louisiana faces an unprecedented challenge as it fights to preserve and restore its coast. In response, the State has devised a Coastal Master Plan based on world-class science and engineering expertise. The bold plan puts forth a list of projects and programs designed to have the greatest impact on the coast and the people who live there. Despite its scientific integrity, the Coastal Master Plan lacks a plan for paying for the necessary work. Successful implementation of the Coastal Master Plan will require at least \$71 billion more than the State currently has identified. In addition, there are projects and costs not included in the Master Plan that are nonetheless essential to the region's future. While the Federal Government will contribute to lessen this burden, the State cannot afford to wait or rely entirely on federal funds. Meeting the challenges of a changing coast will require financing solutions at the State, local government, and private levels. It is clear that Louisiana and its citizens will have to pursue aggressive measures to secure funds (or collect funds already owed) sooner rather than later. There is no single source of revenue that will pay for our future, but with contributions from stakeholders across the coast, state, and nation, we can turn the goals of the Coastal Master Plan into a reality.

II. INTRODUCTION

Coastal land loss, sea-level rise, and climate change are a crisis in slow motion. The pervasive impacts of a changing environment demand an equally comprehensive approach to solutions. It will require engagement at every level of organization to meet these challenges, from local communities and private enterprise to state, federal and international government. Far from being insurmountable, it is a challenge that we can, and must, meet.

Louisiana's Coastal Master Plan is an ambitious attempt to protect and restore a coast that is vital to the state's physical, economic and cultural identity. At its core, the 2012 Coastal Master Plan, and now the 2017 Draft Coastal Master Plan, is a prioritization of projects expected to have the

most impact on coastal communities and the natural environment, given a limited supply of funds.² The Coastal Protection and Restoration Authority (CPRA) estimates that these projects would cost approximately \$50 billion, though the 2017 Draft acknowledges the actual cost will be higher.³ When adjusted for inflation, however, the total price will actually be closer to \$91.7 billion.⁴ Factor in the cost of local projects not included in the Master Plan, but still essential to the region's future, and the cost easily exceeds \$100 billion. Examining the CPRA Annual Plans, a year-by-year budget of revenues and expenses, the sum of identified funds over the 50-year planning period is approximately \$20.617 billion.⁵ That leaves a \$71 billion gap the state needs to fill to turn the Master Plan into reality. These are not firm numbers; all are subject to change. They are, however, illustrative of both the sources and extent of identified funding. Especially as the state works on its 2017 Master Plan, they provide useful context for the scope of funding still required. With that in mind, this paper looks at a spectrum of financing options Louisiana could consider to fill that gap. This paper will consider three areas of potential funding – federal, state/local, and private – and the interplay between them to fill the funding gap.

III. FEDERAL FUNDING: Current Options & Prospects

Federal funding for Coastal Master Plan projects is a key piece of the financing puzzle, but it will not be enough on its own. Additionally, political and fiscal realities dampen the prospect, at least in the near-term, of a meaningful increase in federal dollars. That could conceivably change, given the President-elect's pledge to make significant new investments in public infrastructure. That pledge, however, must be weighed against his promise to reduce taxes and ingrained Congressional opposition to increased borrowing.

The Annual Plans estimate that the Coastal Wetlands Planning, Protection and Restoration Act (CWPPRA) funds and revenue sharing through the Gulf of Mexico Energy Security Act (GOMESA) will provide substantial long-term funding. These sources, however, are not guaranteed across the 50-year plan horizon. Public works projects built by the US Army Corps of Engineers (Corps), while not included in the Master Plan, will also play a role in the region's future. All of these funding streams are, to varying degrees, subject to Congressional will. Even as it continues to study and develop new funding sources, Louisiana should be mindful that much of the federal revenue projected in the Master Plan is far from secured. Going forward, securing federal funding for meaningful work in Louisiana will require a commitment to responsible use of existing funds and a strong demonstration of the national interest in preserving South Louisiana.

A. The Authorization & Appropriation Process

Any discussion of federal funding must keep a key concept in mind: a funding authorization is not the same as a funding appropriation. These are related but distinct under the rules that guide federal public works spending. The Constitution grants Congress authority over federal spending: "No money shall be drawn from the Treasury, but in Consequence of Appropriations made by Law."⁶ To carry out this function, Congress uses authorizations and appropriations, two

separate types of bills for discretionary spending.⁷ Authorization bills are considered by legislative committees focusing on spheres of government action such as the House Committee on Natural Resources or the Senate Committee on Foreign Relations. Authorizations create, continue, or modify programs that executive-branch agencies then carry out. Nothing obligates Congress to appropriate funds for authorized discretionary programs. In fact, many authorized programs and activities go years without receiving appropriated funds, if they receive funds at all.

Appropriations bills fund authorized activities. Generally, Congress passes annual appropriations bills to provide funds for a federal fiscal year (beginning October 1). The annual appropriations process begins with the President's submission of a budget proposal to Congress. Along with the President's budget request, agencies provide reports to justify their individual budgets to the House and/or Senate Appropriations Committees. Once both houses agree on an appropriations bill, it is sent to the President to become law. The appropriations process ideally results in consideration of twelve regular appropriations bills that fund the operations of the Federal Government. Congress may also combine several spending bills together into a consolidated appropriations bill, commonly referred to as an omnibus bill, as they did for FY 2016 and FY 2014.

This bifurcated process can result in unfunded authorizations, increase the time from project conception to completion, and frustrate flexible adaptive planning. In Louisiana, the work of the Army Corps of Engineers demonstrates some of the shortcomings of the appropriations process.

The Army Corps of Engineers, through its Civil Works program, is responsible for developing, managing, and protecting water resources, mainly by constructing, operating, and maintaining water infrastructure.⁸ Over more than a century of work, the Corps has built a staggeringly extensive water management infrastructure. This infrastructure "includes approximately 700 dams, 14,000 miles of levees in the federal levee system, and 12,000 miles of river navigation channel and control structures."⁹ The Water Resources Development Act (WRDA) is the main legislative vehicle for authorizing the Corps' civil works projects.

Project funding depends on the annual appropriations process. Annual appropriations in the last decade ranged from \$4.5 billion to \$6 billion.¹⁰ The most recent omnibus budget, passed in December of 2015, appropriated \$5.99 billion for civil works in FY2016.¹¹ While there has been a slight overall increase in the dollar amount of annual appropriations, the share of funds used for operation and maintenance (O&M) of existing structures has increased.¹² New project authorizations continue to outpace appropriations: "There is a backlog of more than 1,000 authorized studies and construction projects. In recent years, few new studies, new construction projects, and new programs have been in either the President's budget request or enacted appropriations."¹³ Swelling O&M costs and the backlog of authorizations make meaningful funding for new projects unlikely in the near-term.

The standard process for constructing a Corps project involves two separate authorizations and two corresponding appropriations. First, Congress authorizes a feasibility study to assess a given project, including the cost/benefit ratio. Once study funds are appropriated, the Corps performs the study and delivers a report to Congress. Based on the report's conclusions, the Corps can choose to pursue a construction authorization for the project. A construction authorization is necessary for a project to move forward, but not sufficient. An appropriation must provide funds before construction can begin. For most projects, a non-federal sponsor must share both the study and construction costs. Authorizing and funding just the studies can take years. Once authorized and funded, the average study takes three years to complete.¹⁴ Once the study is complete, authorizing and appropriating funds for construction adds to the timeline, and the actual construction time may take years more. All told, a project can take decades to complete. In contrast, our understanding of the risks and realities of coastal land loss changes daily. The delay from project conception to completion is a poor fit for the challenges facing South Louisiana.

The current ban on Congressional earmarks makes it difficult for priority projects to jump the queue and receive funds before earlier authorizations. The Congressional ban on earmarking means "appropriators can boost funding for individual projects named by the administration, but ...they can't name additional projects that aren't included in the President's request."¹⁵ As a result, executive initiative is required to prioritize locally important projects and push them to the front of the line. If the ban continues, securing funds through the Corps' appropriation process will require close coordination with the White House and a strong showing that Louisiana's coastal restoration efforts are in the national interest.

B. MR&T and HSDRRS

State and local governments can work within existing authorizations to reduce the project development timeframe. Pre-existing authorizations, however, can be underfunded, often chronically so. They also generally come with non-federal cost-share requirements and/or responsibility for operations and maintenance.

The Mississippi River and Tributaries (MR&T) Project was authorized by the Flood Control Act of 1928.¹⁶ It provides a continuous authorization for flood control and navigation projects on the lower Mississippi River "to be paid for as appropriations may from time to time be made by law."¹⁷ Generally, the President's budget request intentionally underfunds the MR&T project with the understanding that Congress will augment it later. In FY 2016, for example, the President requested \$225 million for the MR&T.¹⁸ The consolidated appropriations act (omnibus) passed by Congress increased that funding to \$345 million.¹⁹ While this increase improves the Corps' ability to meet the mandates under the MR&T authorization, it still leaves the project wanting. "In 2008, it was estimated that \$500 million was needed annually to permit efficient completion of programmed construction and operation and maintenance."²⁰ With the Corps already underfunded for existing MR&T work, it is unlikely to be a vehicle for new project funding.

The Hurricane and Storm Damage Risk Reduction System (HSDRRS) consists of multiple projects including 350 miles of levees around the greater New Orleans area. After Hurricane Katrina damaged key components of the system, Congress provided \$14.431 billion through multiple appropriations from 2006 to 2009.²¹ Of that total, \$11.1 billion is dedicated to repairing the damage caused by Katrina, requiring no state cost-share. The remaining \$3.331 billion, used to update HSDRRS to new flood standards, requires a 35% state cost share. Normally, the state would have to provide its share of the costs before construction. Thanks to deferred payment agreements between the State of Louisiana and the Federal Government, the state's portion of the funds are not due until after completion of the HSDRRS in 2018.²² The deferred payments begin in 2019 at nearly \$100 million per year over 30 years.²³

Unless the state can negotiate forgiveness of this debt with the Federal Government, it will have to dedicate significant funds to pay back its share of the costs. Further, once the Corps builds HSDRRS levees to the required height, state and local entities are responsible for operations and maintenance. The cost-share requirements, as well as the operations and maintenance responsibilities, underscore the fact that, even with federally-funded projects, Louisiana bears a financial burden that calls for State-led solutions.

Prospects: Federal funding will undoubtedly be an important component of Louisiana's coastal efforts. Still, there are impediments to authorizing new projects or using preexisting authorizations. Shepherding a project through the authorization process takes time, and an authorized project cannot be built without an accompanying appropriation. The President-elect's plans for a massive public works program could offer an opportunity to change this situation. It remains unclear how – or if – such a program would be paid for.

C. The Harbor Maintenance Trust Fund

One of the Corps' oldest responsibilities is maintaining reliable navigability on the Mississippi River. The Lower Mississippi River's port infrastructure is critically important to both south Louisiana and the nation. Maintaining navigable shipping lanes requires virtually constant dredging of the sediment that builds up in the River's mouth.²⁴ High water events, like the one in January 2016, carry even more sediment than usual and deposit it at Southwest Pass, the entrance to the Mississippi River from the Gulf of Mexico.²⁵ As the dredges work to maintain channel depth, ships must deal with the depth and width restrictions.²⁶ Large ships may be forced to wait for the channel to open or reduce their draft by carrying less cargo, which can cost the shipping industry millions of dollars each day.²⁷

Shipping industry advocates point to the under-used Harbor Maintenance Trust Fund (HMTF) as a potential source for increased federal investment in navigation. HMTF funds come from a 0.125% tax on all goods imported into the United States.²⁸ The tax is intended to fund 100% of all harbor operations and maintenance work carried out by the Army Corps of Engineers.²⁹ While Congress can appropriate an amount equal to the tax receipts from the previous fiscal year for harbor maintenance, it routinely does not. “Since 2003, HMTF collections have far exceeded funds appropriated for harbor maintenance, resulting in a large and growing ‘surplus’ in the trust fund...Rather than being used for their intended purpose, these user fees are used to balance the federal budget.”³⁰

Louisiana’s shipping industry has echoed these complaints that the HMTF is underutilized. Speaking at a Congressional Roundtable in late 2015, the Executive Director of the Port of South Louisiana stated “[f]ull use of Harbor Maintenance Tax revenues would provide the estimated \$70 million per year needed to fully maintain the main river channel and perform dredging of South Pass and other navigation work that has been deferred annually since 2007.”³¹ Louisiana Rep. Garret Graves reiterated that sentiment at an informal discussion hosted by a House Transportation and Infrastructure subcommittee in February 2016, criticizing the Corps for using funds intended for harbor maintenance on other work.³² The 2014 Water Resource and Reform Development Act (WRRDA) established a “target appropriation” that ratchets up the percentage of the HMTF used on harbor maintenance projects each year until 2025 when the target is 100% of the tax receipts.³³ It remains to be seen whether these incremental targets will be hit.

Intelligent solutions for Louisiana’s coast will require not only more dollars but also stretching existing dollars further through efficient spending on projects that serve multiple purposes. Louisiana should push for projects that benefit both navigation and the Coastal Master Plan. For example, Louisiana’s coastal wetlands disappear into open water in part because they are starved of flood-borne sediment from the Mississippi River that historically built and sustained the delta.³⁴ The Corps continuously dredges that same sediment from the Mississippi River. Louisiana’s Coastal Master Plan points out that “[b]eneficially using this dredged material to rebuild wetlands is a strategy whose widespread adoption is long overdue. In recognition of this fact, since 2009 the state has required private applicants who want to dredge more than 25,000 cubic yards of sediment to place the dredged material in a coastal restoration project or pay a fee.”³⁵ Yet the Corps, by far the largest dredger in the region, is unaffected by this state requirement, and most of the dredged sediment is disposed of in open water.³⁶ The Corps also recognizes the potential for dual benefits:

The Corps fully supports and strives to beneficially use dredged material in all circumstances where it is practical and cost-effective... Currently, approximately 38 percent of the suitable/available material dredged under the O&M program is used beneficially...However, if funding were made available, there is the potential to use up to an additional 15-20 million cubic yards annually to enhance

coastal wetlands through marsh creation, wetland nourishment, barrier island restoration, ridge restoration, and other techniques.³⁷

Currently, the annual appropriations for all regional sediment management plans is \$50 million with only \$10 million available for any one project.³⁸ Expanding this appropriation, possibly with money from the HMTF, could marry ongoing dredging activity with coastal restoration efforts that protect nationally significant shipping infrastructure.

As federal activities can dovetail with state coastal restoration efforts, so too can the state's coastal restoration plans complement federal activities and support national interests. A cornerstone of Louisiana's Coastal Master Plan is river reintroductions or diversions, controlled openings in the Mississippi River levees that would reintroduce sediment to the delta and restore the river's ability to build land. Diversions could have incidental benefits on navigation as well. "Simulations of three diversion sizes...show that larger diversions have higher sand-to-water ratios. This means that more sand is diverted into the wetlands while a higher percentage of water stays in the river channel, serving the dual purposes of maximizing land-building while maintaining the navigation channel."³⁹ If a river diversion siphons off sediment that would otherwise shoal up the main river channel, funding for such projects from the Corps' navigation budget may be appropriate. The 2016 Water Infrastructure Improvements for the Nation Act contained a provision that would allow the Corps to pay the operations and maintenance costs for alternative projects if the alternative project lowered the total cost of channel maintenance.⁴⁰ This provision potentially allows the Corps to cover O&M costs of a sediment reintroduction project to help Louisiana cover the ongoing costs of the Master Plan's critical land-building efforts.

D. Coastal Wetlands Planning, Protection and Restoration Act (CWPPRA)

At present, the key federal funding streams for projects in Louisiana focus on navigation and flood control, the traditional responsibilities of the Corps. Wetlands restoration through programs like CWPPRA is a smaller portion of the Corps' purview. CWPPRA has a long history of building wetlands in Louisiana.⁴¹ Passed in 1990, CWPPRA has funded 210 projects across the state, benefitting over 100,000 acres of wetlands.⁴² CWPPRA funds come from small engine fuel taxes deposited into the Sport Fish Restoration and Boating Safety Trust Fund.⁴³ CWPPRA funds are distributed through a grant program, and projects in Louisiana require a 15% non-federal cost share.⁴⁴

CWPPRA received reauthorization through 2019; however, the Sport Fish Restoration and Boating Safety Trust Fund has been funded through annual Continuing Resolutions in recent years.⁴⁵ While CWPPRA generally provides \$30-\$80 million annually for restoration projects in Louisiana, these funds are not under the state's direct control. The structure of CWPPRA

frustrates multi-year planning for projects, raising their cost and effectively limiting CWPPRA's scope.⁴⁶

Prospects: Going forward, CWPPRA will continue to play an important role in financing Master Plan projects, but its enabling legislation depends on continued congressional support beyond 2019. Even if it is not likely to be repealed, neither is it likely to be expanded to put a sizable dent in the \$71 billion gap

E. Coastal Impact Assistance Program (CIAP)

CIAP, authorized in the 2005 Energy Policy Act, set aside a portion of federal revenue from Outer Continental Shelf (OCS) oil and gas development from 2007 to 2010. CIAP funds were intended to help states and coastal political subdivisions protect and restore areas impacted by oil and gas production.⁴⁷ CIAP funds were distributed through a grant program administered by the US Fish and Wildlife Service (USFWS). USFWS allocated \$495.7 million over the four years of the program, with 65% going to the state and 35% going directly to coastal parishes.⁴⁸ CPRA estimates expending all CIAP funds by December 2016.⁴⁹

The Gulf of Mexico Energy Security Act, enacted the year after authorization of CIAP, is essentially a more permanent version of CIAP, providing for OCS revenue sharing in the Gulf of Mexico. As will be detailed in the next section, GOMESA's long-term viability is itself fraught with political and economic uncertainty. An attempt to reauthorize CIAP with GOMESA still in place would likely be contested as double dipping into federal OCS revenue.

Prospects: CIAP funds represent a limited revenue-sharing mechanism for federal OCS dollars. It is unlikely that CIAP will be reauthorized to provide more funds for Louisiana's coastal protection and restoration efforts.

F. GOMESA

The Gulf of Mexico Energy Security Act (GOMESA) was a hard-won revenue sharing concession that will provide a much-needed source of recurring funds for the Coastal Master Plan.⁵⁰ GOMESA gives four Gulf States a share of federal offshore mineral revenue from the Gulf of Mexico.⁵¹ The states divide the revenues based on a lease area's proximity to each state's coastline. GOMESA splits the first \$500 million of federal mineral revenue from the Gulf each year, and the maximum the State of Louisiana can receive is \$140 million.⁵² CPRA anticipates

GOMESA funds to hit that cap and bring in \$140 million annually beginning in 2018.⁵³ GOMESA revenues are required to be deposited in the Coastal Protection and Restoration Trust Fund to be “used only for the purposes of coastal protection, including conservation, coastal restoration, hurricane protection, and infrastructure directly impacted by coastal wetland losses.”⁵⁴

In 2016, Louisiana Senator Bill Cassidy introduced legislation that would raise GOMESA’s revenue-sharing cap from \$500 million to \$835 million in 2027, then back down to \$705 million after 2037.⁵⁵ The bill followed an unsuccessful attempt by Senator Cassidy to place the revenue sharing language in the senate’s 2016 Energy Policy Modernization Act.⁵⁶ Both failed for lack of support, which suggests that future attempts to raise the revenue cap face an uphill battle. At the same time, market forces and political pressure threaten to reduce or redirect Louisiana’s share of OCS revenue. It is just as likely that Louisiana’s share of offshore revenue will decrease or disappear entirely.

GOMESA revenues depend on the continued profitability of offshore oil and gas production. According to Rystad Energy, an oil and gas consulting firm, the break-even price for new offshore development is between \$59 and \$62 per barrel.⁵⁷ Currently, the price is around \$50 per barrel, and the Energy Information Administration (EIA) predicts an average of \$52/barrel through 2017.⁵⁸ Other analysts believe the oil price could fall back to the low-\$40 per barrel range before the end of 2017.⁵⁹ Low oil prices have translated into anemic interest in recent Gulf lease auctions. A sale of leases in the western Gulf of Mexico in August of 2015 attracted the lowest number of bids on record. In March of 2016, lease sales in the central Gulf fared only slightly better. “[T]he central sale results were the fourth lowest in terms of high bids received since 1983.”⁶⁰ If oil prices stay low, revenue receipts will decrease accordingly. This does not affect already-producing wells; in fact, EIA estimates that oil production in the Gulf of Mexico will hit record levels in 2017.⁶¹ Future deep-water exploration and spending, however, is being tabled as the market depresses offshore investment.⁶²

There is also no guarantee that GOMESA, the act itself, is secure for the future. There is political pressure to redirect GOMESA revenue to broader national programs. Both the 2016 and 2017 budgets for the Department of Interior contain language to that effect.⁶³ President Obama’s budget proposal for 2017 “proposes a \$2 billion Coastal Climate Resilience program... This program would be paid for by redirecting roughly half of the savings that result from repealing unnecessary and costly offshore oil and gas revenue sharing payments that are set to be paid to a handful of States under current law.”⁶⁴ These budget proposals are, of course, not law, but they are evidence of a sentiment that the money might be better used elsewhere. Responsible use of GOMESA funds will go a long way towards disproving that sentiment, but political pressure to redirect funds will persist. Indeed, it could increase under a Trump administration, given his plans to both increase defense and infrastructure spending, while also lowering taxes.

Prospects: *The future of GOMESA is far from certain. Even as Louisiana's delegates propose expanding the Gulf States' share of revenue, other federal actors are pushing to divert GOMESA money to broader federal programs. Additionally, economic factors could make this political struggle moot if oil and gas development in the Gulf declines.*

G. Deepwater Horizon Funds

Money flowing to federal, state, and local entities from the *Deepwater Horizon* oil spill will contribute significant sums to Louisiana's restoration efforts. Louisiana is set to receive nearly \$6.8 billion over 15 years from settlements with BP and others.⁶⁵ That total includes \$5 billion from the Natural Resource Damage Assessment (NRDA) process, \$1 billion for economic damages, and \$787 million from Clean Water Act (CWA) penalties.⁶⁶ The \$1 billion received for economic damages will not be spent on coastal restoration; it will be directed to the Budget Stabilization Fund, the Medicaid Trust Fund for the Elderly, and the Health Trust Fund.⁶⁷ The remaining \$5.787 billion will be directed towards projects in the Coastal Master Plan. Responsible use of *Deepwater Horizon* funds is necessary to preserve a measure of state control over future spill money.

Under the Oil Pollution Act of 1990 (OPA), the NRDA process seeks to compensate the public for natural resources lost or damaged by an oil spill.⁶⁸ NRDA empowers federal and state agencies to act as trustees for restoration funds.⁶⁹ Trustees assess pre-spill conditions, evaluate injuries caused by the spill, and then develop and implement a restoration plan with a goal of returning natural resources to the condition they would have been in if the spill had not occurred. The NRDA trustees have flexibility to replace lost resources with equivalent natural resources, even if the replacement is not exactly the same as what was lost.⁷⁰ This flexibility allows the trustees to direct funds to Master Plan projects that seek to compensate for lost values *in toto*, rather than recreate the coast precisely as it was before the spill. Abuse of this flexibility, however, could lead to stricter, and possibly less effective, requirements for spending recovery funds.

In most cases, civil and administrative penalties for oil spill-related Clean Water Act violations are deposited into the Oil Spill Liability Trust Fund, where the money pays for response to future spills.⁷¹ In 2012, Congress passed a one-time abrogation of this requirement applicable only to the *Deepwater Horizon* spill. The Resources and Ecosystems Sustainability, Tourist Opportunities, and Revived Economies of the Gulf Coast States Act of 2012 (RESTORE Act) diverts 80% of the CWA penalties to the Gulf for restoration work. RESTORE Act funds are divided into five funding streams, commonly referred to as "pots."⁷² Under pot 1, 35% of the RESTORE Act funds are divided evenly among the states. Pot 3 allocates 30% of RESTORE Act funds based on the portion of state shoreline oiled, coastal population, and distance from the

state to the spill. Combined, these two pots will contribute \$765 million to Louisiana's coastal restoration efforts that would otherwise have gone to future spill recovery.

Going forward, catastrophe cannot be a viable financing mechanism, and Louisiana should not depend on future spills to fund its coastal protection and restoration efforts. Future oil spills, however, are very likely, if not inevitable. The default option under the OPA will direct fines and penalties from future Gulf oil spills towards the Oil Spill Liability Trust Fund, not to Louisiana and the other Gulf States. In order to replicate RESTORE and direct future spill recovery funds to impacted areas, the Gulf States will have to demonstrate responsible use of RESTORE dollars. While the text of the RESTORE Act limits eligible uses of funds, some of these limits leave room for misuse. "Workforce development and job creation," for example, is a permitted use of RESTORE Act funds that could include activities not in furtherance of, or even deleterious to, the goals of the Coastal Master Plan.⁷³ As Louisiana spends RESTORE dollars, it should be mindful not only of the project parameters in the Act, but also how the perception of responsible spending strengthens the case for direct allocation of future oil spill dollars.

The need for responsible use of *Deepwater Horizon* dollars extends to Louisiana's coastal political subdivisions. Coastal parishes will receive 30% of the state's share of Pot 1 money, about \$92 million.⁷⁴ The parish share of RESTORE funding is subject to the same limitations as the state's share -- and susceptible to the same abuses. "This range of options creates an important decision point... whether to leverage the windfall resource for impactful restoration and protection projects or spend the money on roads, ports, government operations or other purposes. The temptation will be to spread the money thinly for political reasons."⁷⁵ One way parishes can leverage their share of RESTORE funds is by taking advantage of a proposed state matching program. Parishes that elect to build projects in the Coastal Master Plan with parish dollars can get locally important projects off the ground sooner and receive a financial contribution from the state.

On the other hand, coastal parishes facing budget difficulties may be tempted to divert money earmarked for restoration to plug holes in the general budget. One possibility to guard against is the use of RESTORE reimbursements to remove restrictions on local GOMESA dollars. Under GOMESA, coastal parishes receive an annual share of OCS revenue. Parish GOMESA funds are subject to the same use restrictions as the state share. GOMESA distributes funds up front, while RESTORE reimburses parishes for money already spent. A parish could conceivably use GOMESA funds to pay for a project then seek reimbursement with RESTORE funds. It is unclear whether the reimbursed funds would still be subject to GOMESA's restrictions. If the funds are no longer restricted, the RESTORE reimbursement will have effectively laundered the GOMESA funds into the general budget, halving the amount of parish funds restricted to restoration. Again, even if such a loophole is technically permitted, it would be shortsighted to use. Mishandling of funds will bolster proposals to direct GOMESA revenues to nationwide programs and erode any future claims to direct allocation of spill-related funds.

Prospects: The ink is dry on the Deepwater Horizon settlement, and that amount of money is set. Any chance of state control over future spill dollars rests on the responsible use of current spill-related money.

H. Federal Funds for Parishes and Municipalities

Parishes and municipalities along the coast face the same challenges as the state with fewer avenues to federal funding. While the fate of these areas is largely tied to the success of the Coastal Master Plan, there are local responsibilities not included in the Plan that are essential to the long-term viability of coastal communities. The costs of providing water infrastructure, floodplain management through land-use regulation and building codes, and maintenance of existing flood control structures, are largely borne by political subdivisions. As noted above, local shares of GOMESA and RESTORE funding, especially if leveraged with state matching funds, can be a shot in the arm for parishes and municipalities looking to implement important projects. These political subdivisions should also position themselves to receive federal funds from sources like competitive grant programs.

The full panoply of federal grant programs is vast and varied. Federal grants range from thousands of dollars from the Department of Commerce to develop regional habitat restoration plans to millions through the Land and Water Conservation Fund to acquire public lands. An exhaustive discussion of all the possibilities here is implausible.⁷⁶ That said, coastal political subdivisions should be mindful of three generally applicable factors that can greatly improve their chances of attracting federal funds. First, a municipality with a plan in place, or better still an active program, makes for a more attractive funding option. Second, engagement with philanthropic and non-governmental actors familiar with the federal grant process helps eliminate any learning curve and leverage existing expertise. Finally, partial local funding will always be attractive for federal agencies looking to maximize the value of taxpayer dollars. New Orleans' recent experience with the National Disaster Resilience Competition exemplifies the importance of these three factors.

The City of New Orleans will receive \$141,260,569 in National Disaster Resilience Competition (NDRC).⁷⁷ The grant competition is administered by the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development to fund projects and programs designed to increase resilience and adapt to climate change.⁷⁸ New Orleans will use the funding to establish its first-ever "Resilience District" in the Gentilly neighborhood. The proposed Gentilly development is drawn from the City's Resilience Strategy. That document, in turn, drew heavily on the Urban Water Plan. A centerpiece of the Urban Water Plan to be developed as part of the NDRC grant is the Mirabeau Water Garden, a 25-acre space that will integrate public space and lowland water management. It is part of the

effort to “turn the Gentilly neighborhood into a national model for retrofitting post-war suburban neighborhoods into resilient, safe and equitable communities of opportunity.”⁷⁹

Funding for the competition comes from the Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) disaster recovery appropriation provided by the Disaster Relief Appropriations Act, 2013.⁸⁰ The CDBG generally, and the NDRC specifically, focus on building resiliency from the community level. Two of the objectives of the NDRC are to “leave a legacy of institutionalizing—in as many states and local jurisdictions as possible—the implementation of thoughtful, sound, and resilient approaches to addressing future risks...[and] Leverage investments from the philanthropic community to help communities define problems, set policy goals, explore options, and craft solutions to inform their own local and regional resilient recovery strategies.”⁸¹

In New Orleans, the Gentilly project represents a break from tradition. New Orleans is “done fighting water,” it will no longer focus all its efforts on treating it like an invader to be repelled.⁸² Instead, the Gentilly resilience district seeks to incorporate water into the landscape. The HUD proposal focused not only on the benefits of the project itself but also on the development of turnkey techniques and solutions to be implemented citywide. According to Chief Resilience Officer Jeff Hebert, “the way we designed our submission was to concentrate these efforts in one area of the city in order to prove its viability and then transfer it to other parts of the city.”⁸³ The HUD grant is not just going to build one project; it is going to build a template for future city investment.

New Orleans’ grant can be seen in part as a vindication of the City’s engagement with the philanthropic community, specifically the Rockefeller Foundation’s 100 Resilient Cities initiative. “This award is proof positive that if a city acts on resilience principles, it will start seeing major dividends...The investments will come from all levels of governments, philanthropic entities, and private sector actors who want to work in resilient places.”⁸⁴ In New Orleans, HUD saw an opportunity to fulfill one of the objectives of the NDRC program and leverage pre-existing philanthropic efforts at the community level.

Prospects: *It is impossible to say with certainty the amount and types of grants that political subdivisions will receive. All should be aware of the opportunities and, where possible, engage the philanthropic community to maximize chances of winning grants.*

The Federal Government will continue to play a major role in Louisiana’s coastal protection and restoration efforts. The traditional sources of funding for the Coastal Master Plan identified above will be essential, but it is important to keep in mind that they are far from guaranteed, and even further from sufficient. Delays inherent in the authorization and appropriation process

hamper the Army Corps of Engineers' effectiveness in dealing with the needs of a rapidly changing coast. Other federal programs like GOMESA and CWPPRA are subject to continued Congressional support. Finally, the *Deepwater Horizon* settlement will provide significant funds for the Coastal Master Plan, but will only be a down payment towards the goals. Prudent use of the settlement money will advance the Master Plan in the near term, and improve the chances of allocating future spill-related penalties directly to the State.

IV. NON-TRADITIONAL FEDERAL OPTIONS

A. National Security

Globally, there is increased recognition of the imminent need to address the risks climate change poses to human welfare.⁸⁵ Much of the U.S. legal framework in place to manage these risks, however, relies on environmental, health, and public works justifications.⁸⁶ In order to address the risks facing coastal regions effectively, the United States needs to acknowledge the nature - and immediacy - of the risks and invest resources accordingly. This is starting to happen in at least one sphere of action: national security. The Department of Defense (DoD) has begun to assess the national security implications of climate and coastal change. In the DoD's 2014 Climate Change Adaptation Roadmap, Defense Secretary Chuck Hagel wrote "[p]olitics or ideology must not get in the way of sound planning. Our armed forces must prepare for a future with a wide spectrum of possible threats, weighing risks and probabilities to ensure that we will continue to keep our country secure."⁸⁷

There is broad consensus within the defense community that climate and coastal change pose a legitimate threat to national security. The DoD's Climate Change Adaptation Roadmap states "climate change will affect the Department of Defense's ability to defend the Nation and poses immediate risks to U.S. national security."⁸⁸ The Navy's Climate Change Roadmap notes that "Climate change is affecting, and will continue to affect, U.S. military installations and access to natural resources worldwide."⁸⁹ The 2015 National Security Strategy recognizes that "Climate change is an urgent and growing threat to our national security...Increased sea levels and storm surges threaten coastal regions, infrastructure, and property."⁹⁰

Still, some lawmakers have challenged efforts to respond to this risk: In 2014, House Republicans tried to include provisions in the National Defense Authorization Act that would have prohibited the use of funds on climate change assessments and reports. In June of 2016, the House passed a similar amendment to their defense authorization bill.⁹¹ The amendment prohibited the Pentagon from spending money on a plan to prepare for the impacts of climate change.⁹² Though the DoD budget is not immune from politicization, in the face of continued Congressional stagnation, "[t]he most politically feasible and compelling argument for addressing climate change promptly is that U.S. security depends upon it."⁹³ Treating climate and coastal change as an acute, near-term threat to the lives and livelihoods of citizens bolsters the rationale for funding adaptation sooner rather than later.

Service men and women, like their civilian compatriots, also live and work in at-risk coastal areas. In the United States, a significant number of military installations are already at risk from sea level rise. 10% of all Department of Defense installations are located at or near sea level.⁹⁴ In 2008, the National Intelligence Council estimated that at least 30 military installations in the continental US were already facing elevated risk from sea level rise.⁹⁵ “DoD assets positioned on coasts and islands will be threatened by increased coastal hazards, which will ultimately threaten the Department’s ability to sustain those resources needed for training, day-to-day operations, and assigned missions, in the face of climate change and sea level rise.”⁹⁶ The Navy has expressed concern that storm surge and sea level rise will increase the likelihood of inundation at coastal installations, which will ultimately restrict mission readiness and availability.⁹⁷ The DoD is assessing adaptation strategies because “operational readiness hinges on unimpeded access to land, air, and sea training test space.”⁹⁸ The Union of Concerned Scientists analyzed 18 military installations along the East and Gulf Coasts.⁹⁹ They found that all but two could flood 100 times per year by 2050.¹⁰⁰ Moving bases and training areas away from the coast will not only be costly, it will require a realignment of operational access points and a broader recalibration of strategy as the geographic distribution of forces changes.

Climate change does not pose an immediate risk to coastal installations alone; it also threatens the critical infrastructure that sustains military operations around the world, as well as non-military assets that are essential to national security. “The term ‘critical infrastructure’ means any systems and assets... so vital to the United States that the degradation or destruction of such systems and assets would have a debilitating impact on national security, including, but not limited to, national economic security and national public health or safety.”¹⁰¹ Treasury Secretary Jack Lew noted that the economic cost of climate change is most notable in the area of infrastructure “which is fundamental to our economy's productivity and competitiveness.”¹⁰² The same critical infrastructure that our military relies on also maintains national economic security. For example, the 2014 National Climate Assessment specifically highlighted the vulnerability of Louisiana’s Port Fourchon, which is the entry point for 18% of the nation’s oil and 90% of the Gulf of Mexico’s offshore oil and gas.¹⁰³ The Gulf Intracoastal Waterway would also be impacted under current sea-level rise projections. The GIWW allows shipping of fuel and other supplies to critical military installation along the Gulf, like Eglin Air Force Base in Florida.¹⁰⁴ Troop mobility is dependent on petroleum and the continued viability of the fuel supply chain. More fundamentally, the nation’s economic security hinges on the energy resources needed to power commerce.

The DoD perceives climate change as a threat not only to built infrastructure but also to critical natural infrastructure: “The loss of natural areas, such as barrier islands and wetlands, is a fundamental factor determining vulnerability. These areas function as protective buffers, absorbing energy and water from storms... Installation vulnerabilities may be exacerbated by the loss or compromise of protective wetlands, beaches, dunes, and other coastal ecosystems.”¹⁰⁵ The Marine Forces Reserve, for example, is the command headquarters for approximately

40,000 Marine Reserves. Headquartered in New Orleans, the base is on the front lines of sea level rise. The Naval Air Station Joint Reserve Base, located farther downriver in Belle Chasse, is at even greater risk. Maintaining the viability of these installations will largely depend on efforts to prevent coastal land loss in south Louisiana. Natural infrastructure also supports troop preparedness by providing training environments and realistic combat conditions. Protecting and restoring these vulnerable natural assets will preserve their own inherent value and help alleviate the risk to built infrastructure.

The DoD's Readiness and Environmental Protection Integration program (REPI) recognizes the strategic value of natural infrastructure. Since 2002, the program has engaged in a strategy designed to ensure the sustainability of military installations.¹⁰⁶ "Pursuant to this authority, the [DoD] funds cost-sharing agreements with state and local governments and conservation organizations to promote compatible land uses and preserve habitats near military installations."¹⁰⁷ The DoD requested \$60 million for the project in its 2017 budget.¹⁰⁸ In testimony before a Senate Subcommittee, acting Assistant Secretary Pete Potochney touted the financial benefits of the program: "Even in these difficult economic times, REPI is able to directly leverage the Department's investments at least one-to-one with those of our partners, effectively securing critical buffers around our installations for half-price."¹⁰⁹

In Louisiana, only two REPI projects have received funding.¹¹⁰ Through FY 2016, total expenditures in Louisiana (including non-federal partner expenditures) are slightly over \$12 million.¹¹¹ Only one project is in the coastal zone.¹¹² The REPI program partnered with the State, Plaquemines Parish, and The Trust for Public Land to preserve 202 acres of wetland buffer around the Naval Air Station Joint Reserve Base.¹¹³ This is a fine start, but expanded use will be necessary to preserve operational readiness at southern Louisiana's coastal military installations.

President's Authority vs. Congressional Purse Strings

Military recognition of the national security threat posed by climate change gives the executive branch some latitude to address the issue, despite Congressional quiescence. The DoD can, and has begun to, plan for risks. Nevertheless, actual implementation of risk-management efforts at military installations is lacking. Constitutional separation of powers ultimately requires Congress to approve funding for climate-resilient infrastructure. Still, the President can use the Commander in Chief power to continue to plan for adaptation and impress upon Congress – and the public generally – the need for funding to implement those plans. In September of 2016, President Obama issued a memorandum, directing the heads of executive departments and agencies "to perform certain functions so that climate change-related impacts are fully considered in the development of national security doctrine, policies, and plans."¹¹⁴ Under this memorandum, agencies are required to develop implementation plans to identify climate change impacts and "act on climate change-related related threats to infrastructure at the asset, system, and regional level."¹¹⁵

Congress has also given the executive branch some authority to take limited action under the National Security Act (NSA). Specifically, the NSA created a Committee on Transnational Threats to “coordinate and direct the activities of the United States government relating to combating transnational threats.”¹¹⁶ A transnational threat is defined as “[a]ny transnational activity that threatens the national security of the United States.”¹¹⁷ Climate change almost certainly fits this definition. It is a global threat not confined to borders, and the military has acknowledged it as a legitimate threat to national security.¹¹⁸ The authority granted by the NSA to coordinate and direct activities, however, does not necessarily include funding for such activities.

The President’s authority to fully address climate change as a national security issue is ultimately circumscribed by Congress’ power of the purse. “Congress has nearly plenary authority to limit the President’s ability to fund climate resilient infrastructure. Still, as Commander-in-Chief, the President can continue to organize, command, and plan for climate change’s impacts at home.”¹¹⁹ While the executive branch can exercise discretion, it cannot go against the express will of Congress. Congress has exercised this will by placing riders to prohibit the use of funds for specific purposes. This illustrates the inherent tension between the executive power over the sword and the Congressional power of the purse.

Ultimately, upgrading and protecting existing infrastructure will require Congress to get on board. While the national security implications do not grant the President authority to override the appropriations process, they do provide political cover as a separate justification for action. Additionally, defense spending is around \$600 billion annually. It accounts for roughly 15% of all government spending, and just under half of discretionary spending.¹²⁰ Aligning climate change impacts with national security could open up a significant and largely untapped source of funding for adaptation.

Lessons from the Highway

In the past, national security justifications have been instrumental in overcoming political opposition to domestic projects. The interstate highway system is a primary example. In 1944, Congress passed the Federal Highway Aid Act and called for the development of a standardized interstate network of roads to link the nation.¹²¹ By 1947, “the vast majority of the route selection was in place.”¹²² Nevertheless, construction stalled due to a longstanding ideological divide. On one side, a coalition believed that the states should be in charge of funding and constructing the roads.¹²³ On the other side, the Federal Government and a coalition of interests (including the American Automobile Association) advocated for federal funding and control of the interstate system.¹²⁴ This divide loosely fell along party lines; Democrats favored federal control while Republicans sided with the states.¹²⁵

In 1955, eleven years after the Federal Highway Aid Act, Congress finally authorized funding and construction of the interstate system. Part of the final push that brokered a compromise between the federal and local camps was a new focus on the interstate system’s important role in

national security. In January of 1955, The President's Advisory Committee on a National Highway Program issued its final report outlining a plan for a national highway system.¹²⁶ The first point in the report's conclusion was that "a safe and efficient highway network is essential to America's military and civil defense."¹²⁷ The report specifically presented the military purpose of the interstate system as necessary to evacuate citizens in the case of a nuclear attack. This focus on defense became a focal point of the legislation passed later in 1955.¹²⁸

The physical plans for a national interstate system did not change, but the focus on national security helped shift the narrative away from politically fraught disagreement over the proper balance between federal and state power.¹²⁹ It also created an emphasis on expediency and lent political cover to actors who might otherwise have been locked into an ideological stance.

National security has the potential to play a similar role in climate politics. The narrative around climate change is regularly framed along party lines, as the interstate highway system once was. Conservatives advocate for economic growth, as opposed to the precautionary environmental approach of progressives. National security, however, is neither anti-growth nor anti-environment. A recent paper from the Atlantic Council, an international affairs think tank, recommends a shift in policy narratives. "Make the climate security concept part of a comprehensive narrative tying climate insecurity to the United States' core national interests...it needs to be framed as a long-term threat to US national security, requiring sustained attention to a fight against a determined and increasingly powerful foe."¹³⁰

By emphasizing the need to implement climate and coastal change mitigation and adaptation strategies around critical infrastructure, supply chain, training and mobility, and military preparedness, the context for understanding and prioritizing coastal investment might be realigned. Addressing the national security implications supports the larger need for the kind of infrastructural modernization that is broader than environmental protection and critical to the future welfare of the country. "If environmental protection is defined as an issue of the big, intrusive government interfering in free enterprise, then the partisan divide of the past several decades will be reinforced and the issue will remain divisive."¹³¹ On the other hand, if

addressing climate impacts is presented as critical to military and economic security, it could shift public opinion and political will.

Prospects: *The military, across all branches, recognizes that climate change is a direct threat to U.S. citizens as well as a ‘threat multiplier’ to military preparedness, critical infrastructure, and national economic security. Protecting southern Louisiana protects American lives and property. It also protects military installations like the Marine Corps Forces Reserve Headquarters. Lastly, coastal restoration and protection helps secure critical energy and trade infrastructure that supports military preparedness and national economic security. Louisiana’s congressional delegation should advocate for increased DoD spending to protect the coastal zone to the benefit of both the state and national security interests.*

V. STATE FUNDING OPTIONS

As important as it will be to press for funds from the Federal Government, Louisiana cannot afford to depend on or wait for it. It is fundamentally Louisiana’s future at stake; the state cannot count on the American people or the Federal Government to invest if it has not done so first. It cannot be over-emphasized that the Federal Government is not obliged to provide — or keep providing — any funding for the conservation, restoration, and protection of coastal Louisiana. That funding is going to have to be earned, a task that will be increasingly competitive as other regions come to terms with their own coastal and infrastructure needs. Further, for projects and programs that are vital to state or local interests, it may be necessary for state and local governments to find the revenues to carry on without federal participation. Even if Louisiana is successful in securing additional federal funds, the use of those funds is generally dependent on a state or local project partner providing a cost share match—normally at least 25%, more commonly 35%. Without a sound financing foundation at the state and local levels, federal funding is no assurance that vital projects will in fact proceed. It will be hard to justify federal spending on the state without a demonstrated local commitment.

Louisiana’s relatively small economy and tax base and its current fiscal situation pose hurdles for robust coastal spending. The state is facing its largest budget crisis since the 1980s.¹³² Even if creative revenue streams are developed, there will be tremendous pressure to use the funds on hospitals, schools, and other essential government services. The *Deepwater Horizon* settlement will provide an infusion of cash, much of it dedicated to coastal restoration, but it won’t be nearly enough. Settlement money can be a down payment, not a long-term revenue model. Like a down payment, the money buys time to develop other sources.

A similar conclusion applies to the ongoing litigation between the State and several of its political subdivisions against various members of the oil and gas industry for injuring their

property and/or failing to meet their obligations to restore the coastal landscape impacted by their operations.¹³³ These are complex cases playing out in a charged political environment, but they have the potential to produce significant judgements or settlements that could be a source of funding for coastal restoration and protection projects, much as was done with parts of the Deepwater Horizon settlements.¹³⁴ This would be most significant for parish governments and other political subdivisions that will be struggling to find the financial freeboard to live up to their responsibilities under the Master Plan and related coastal protection and stewardship programs. As a practical matter, it may also be difficult to pursue some the financing options available to state and local governments if the specter of liability hovers over significant dollars that could be devoted to these causes. In any case, it is important to keep in mind that even if these cases are successful it is not automatic that significant dollars would go to coastal projects. The ultimate fate of those dollars would be determined by the terms of the judgements or settlements arrived at in those case. In short, new dollars only equal project finance if someone makes that happen.

This section discusses the state’s current fiscal outlook and some potential options to raise state revenue.

“Louisiana must lead by example and make responsible investment decisions that will ensure Washington and the nation that protection of the Louisiana coast is in the national interest and worthy of national support. The state should demonstrate that the dollars flowing from this national support will be safeguarded.”¹³⁵

A. Taxes

The most straightforward coastal revenue raising measure to consider is increasing current taxes and dedicating the marginal increase to the coastal restoration trust fund. Discounting the obvious political and social difficulties of raising taxes, it is worth considering the options and evaluating them on their merits. Accordingly, the discussion below is descriptive in nature and does not advocate for any or against any financing vehicle.

Louisiana’s fiscal woes will continue to put pressure on the state to divert coastal restoration funds for other uses. Even after passing a number of tax increases, the state currently faces a budget shortfall of approximately \$600 million for the 2017 fiscal year.¹³⁶ Worse, many of the tax increases are temporary measures set to expire in 2018.¹³⁷ The state still needs long-term solutions to stabilize the general budget. Further, some of the tax measures used to fill holes in the general operating budget will be unavailable as funding mechanisms for coastal restoration and protection. For example, the state raised its portion of the sales tax in April 2016.¹³⁸ As a result, the combination of local and state sales tax in Louisiana now averages 9.99% across all parishes.¹³⁹ That increase means Louisiana has the highest combined sales tax of any state in the country.¹⁴⁰ It is, therefore, unlikely that a *further* sales tax dedicated to coastal restoration would be politically palatable. Even if it were, it would at best be an incremental piece of a more

comprehensive financing program. A recent one-cent sales tax, for example, is expected to raise \$440 million per year during the 2016-17 and 2017-18 fiscal years.¹⁴¹

Before getting into an analysis of any specific type of tax, it is important to make two points clear. First, there are legal and practical limits to the state's taxing options. Second, there is no single source of untapped tax revenues to cover the funding gap for coastal restoration, protection, and coastal community resilience programs. There are no silver bullets.

B. Property Taxes

Louisiana could assess a special tax on property. Constitutionally, state property tax "shall not exceed an annual rate of five and three-quarter mills on the dollar of assessed valuation."¹⁴²

There is currently no state property tax in Louisiana as property taxes are assessed at the parish level. In calendar year 2015, Louisiana parishes collected \$4.389 billion in total tax receipts.¹⁴³ Much of this comes from property taxes levied on the real estate, personal property, and property of public service corporations located in the state, valued at nearly \$47 billion.¹⁴⁴ After homestead exemptions, the total taxable value of property was \$39.851 billion.¹⁴⁵ The assessed value of all real estate was \$26,962,280,180.¹⁴⁶ Property taxes averaged 110.13 mills or 11.013% of assessed value.¹⁴⁷

Among states, Louisiana has a comparatively low property tax rate. Aligning it closer to national averages could raise significant funds. Further, because of the homestead exemption, it is less regressive and places a smaller burden on owner-occupied housing. According to the Tax Foundation, Louisiana ranked 48th in owner-occupied property tax collections for fiscal year 2013, with a per capita average of \$849 compared to a U.S. average of \$1,439.¹⁴⁸ Another study divided each state's median real-estate tax payment by its median home price to derive an "effective real estate tax rate." Louisiana's effective rate was the third lowest in the country.¹⁴⁹

Prospects: *If Louisiana imposed a state-level property tax of 5.75 mills, the constitutional limit, on just the assessed value of real estate it could raise approximately \$155 million per year.*

C. Gasoline Tax

Another option for the state to consider is an excise tax on gasoline. The state currently taxes gasoline at a rate of 20.01 cents per gallon, compared to a national average of 29.78 cents per gallon.¹⁵⁰ Louisiana's gasoline taxes are the eleventh lowest in the country (including Washington D.C.).¹⁵¹ In FY 2013-2014, the state taxed 2,268,874,325 gallons of gas and collected \$449,369,101 (after accrual adjustments).¹⁵² The gas tax is dedicated to the transportation fund, and could not directly pay for coastal restoration projects.¹⁵³ Increased

transportation funding would, however, reduce the pressure to divert coastal dollars for highway projects.

Prospects: If the state raised its gasoline tax to the national average, an increase of 9.77 cents per gallon, it would raise approximately \$221.7 million in revenue.

D. Reduction/Elimination of Tax Exemptions

Aside from an increase in tax rates, the state could eliminate or reduce exemptions to increase collections. A full assessment of all the exemptions in the state tax code is beyond the scope of this paper. In 2015, the Louisiana legislature commissioned a study to examine the state's tax structure and recommend changes to improve Louisiana's financial outlook.¹⁵⁴ One of the study's recommendations was "to eliminate or scale back substantially the horizontal drilling exemption."¹⁵⁵ The exemption encourages horizontal drilling by exempting operations from severance tax for up to 24 months or until the payout of the well is achieved. Horizontal drilling is one of the primary extraction methods for hydraulic fracturing (fracking).¹⁵⁶ When the exemption was created in 1994, fracking was in its infancy. Despite the fact that fracking has matured and the market continues to expand, the exemption remains. In 2014, the horizontal drilling exemption cost the state over \$166 million.¹⁵⁷ From 2010 to 2014, the state forfeited \$1.15 billion in severance taxes because of an exemption "created in an entirely different market and technology environment than the present."¹⁵⁸ There are currently no other states that allow a tax suspension on horizontal wells.¹⁵⁹ Further development of the Haynesville Shale and the Tuscaloosa Marine Shale is probable, and the state should sunset the horizontal drilling exemption.

Prospects: Assuming shale development continues at current levels, eliminating the horizontal drilling exemption could provide another \$166 million per year.

Coastal protection and restoration funding requirements will continue to face stiff competition from the traditional needs of the State. The taxing measures discussed above might be better used toward those ends. None of these options is sure-fire. Louisiana would be the first state with a statewide property tax, and a gas excise tax is a regressive tax that would disproportionately affect low-income Louisianans. Raising taxes to these levels may be unsellable to voters in a state that ranked 48th in median household income in 2014¹⁶⁰ and had the third highest poverty rate in the country.¹⁶¹ Repealing the horizontal drilling exemption would require significant political will. While exploring these traditional revenue mechanisms, Louisiana should also investigate more innovative approaches to financing the coastal master plan.

E. Pipeline Tariff or Hydrocarbon Processing Tax

This option inevitably comes up when the topic of new revenue sources for the state is discussed. It is mentioned either as a potential source of revenue or as a legal and economic nonstarter. In reality, it is probably neither. A better place to begin a discussion of this option is by considering what a tax might look like and how it might be structured so as to not run afoul of federal law, including the Commerce Clause of the U.S. Constitution.

The state has explored ways to increase taxes on oil and gas activity. A dedicated increase in severance taxes is one option; however, that would only apply to oil and gas produced within the state. The trend over the past decades has been for production to shift offshore or to other states, with Louisiana hosting the supporting and refining industries and shouldering an increasingly disproportionate share of the burdens compared to the benefits. An increase in severance taxes would then be limited in scope and impact as a revenue source.

In order to reach the bulk of the oil and gas activity in the state, the state would need to impose a tax or tariff on oil and gas transported through Louisiana's coastal zone or hydrocarbons processed in Louisiana. By imposing the tariff on oil and gas transported through, not just produced in, the state, the tariff would reach oil and gas originating from federal offshore (Outer Continental Shelf, or OCS), state offshore and onshore locations in coastal parishes, and oil imported by the Louisiana Offshore Oil Port (LOOP). It would be assessed on the value of the oil and gas. A tax on the transportation of oil and gas through coastal Louisiana is a strong option for raising significant revenue from an activity closely related to coastal Louisiana.

The concept of a tariff on the movement of oil and gas through pipelines, many of which are located in wetlands, is not a new one. On several occasions, dating back to the 1970s, the Louisiana State Legislature has attempted to impose such a fee.¹⁶² That history, briefly recounted here, provides guidance on how to avoid the pitfalls that have blocked past attempts.

In 1978, the Louisiana legislature passed a "First Use Tax on Natural Gas."¹⁶³ The First Use Tax essentially only applied to natural gas production on the Outer Continental Shelf. The U.S. Supreme Court in *Maryland v. Louisiana* struck down the law as unconstitutional.¹⁶⁴ The Court held that the law violated the Supremacy and Commerce Clauses of the United States Constitution; it was found to usurp power granted by Congress to the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission under the Natural Gas Policy Act, and it discriminated between in-state and out-of-state OCS producers.¹⁶⁵ The Court, however, did not rule out the constitutionality of such a production tax if properly constructed.

Three subsequent efforts failed to become law. In 1982, the Louisiana legislature introduced House Bill No. 1660, calling for a "Coastal Wetlands Environmental Levy" or CWEL.¹⁶⁶ The bill proposed a tax of one cent per mile for each of the first six miles of transportation through Louisiana's coastal wetlands."¹⁶⁷ Although the stated purpose was to fund coastal restoration, the bill failed to include a dedication of funds for that purpose.¹⁶⁸ CWEL received a majority vote of

the legislature but failed to obtain the two-thirds majority required for passage.¹⁶⁹ In 2000, the Senate attempted to pass a hydrocarbon processing tax, but the bill failed to pass a floor vote with 17 in favor and 22 opposed.¹⁷⁰ Most recently, a hydrocarbon processing tax that would impose a 4 percent tax on all oil and gas processed in the state failed to achieve the necessary votes in the House.¹⁷¹

These past attempts to tax oil and gas production, including OCS production, have left many with the belief that the concept is unconstitutional. This may not be the case. The most difficult constitutional hurdles that the pipeline tariff would have to clear are the Supremacy Clause, the Commerce Clause, and the Import-Export Clause.

The Supremacy Clause of the U.S. Constitution states that federal laws are the supreme law of the land and that all states are bound by them regardless of state laws or state constitutional provisions to the contrary.¹⁷² The First-Use Tax violated the Supremacy Clause because it mandated that the tax could not be passed backward to producers, and thus forced the burden of the tax downstream to out-of-state consumers.¹⁷³ The Natural Gas Act gave the Federal Power Commission, the predecessor of the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission (“FERC”), the power to regulate the determination of cost allocations associated with the sale of natural gas to consumers.¹⁷⁴ The Court found that the structure of Louisiana’s tax interfered with FERC’s ability to regulate cost allocation and usurped FERC’s authority.¹⁷⁵ The pipeline tariff would not have such a provision, avoiding a fatal mistake of the First-Use Tax.

The Commerce Clause of the Constitution has a negative corollary that restricts the States’ ability to regulate and affect interstate commerce. This doctrine is known as the Dormant Commerce Clause. In a 1977 landmark case, *Complete Auto Transit v. Brady*, the Supreme Court articulated a four-part test to determine if a state tax violates the Commerce Clause.¹⁷⁶ The Court in *Maryland v. Louisiana* applied this test to invalidate the first-use tax.¹⁷⁷ First, there must be a “substantial nexus” between the taxpayer and the state to warrant the imposition of state tax authority.¹⁷⁸ Here, the physical movement of the taxpayer’s property through Louisiana is likely a sufficiently substantial nexus. Second, the tax must be “fairly apportioned”, meaning that the tax is structured in a way that does not tax more than the state’s fair share and lead to multiple taxation if other states impose the same tax.¹⁷⁹ A pipeline tariff would be fairly apportioned if limited to the distance transported within the state.¹⁸⁰ Third, perhaps most important, the state must treat out-of-state taxpayers and in-state taxpayers equally.¹⁸¹ Unlike the “First Use Tax”, a valid pipeline tariff would not discriminate against out-of-state taxpayers in favor of in-state interests. Fourth, the tax must be fairly related to services provided to the taxpayer by the state.¹⁸² By directing the tax revenue to restore the very coastal wetlands where the pipelines are located, the tax bears a fair relation.

The Import-Export Clause is an enumerated power listed in the U.S Constitution and reserves the power to tax, tariff, or impose duties on goods imported from other countries.¹⁸³ A state tax runs afoul of the Import-Export Clause if the tax impinges on the Federal Government’s exclusive

regulation of foreign commerce, diverts anticipated federal import revenues to the state, or interferes with the free flow of imported goods among the states.¹⁸⁴ The clause was meant to “prevent the imposition of exactions which were not more than transit fees on the privilege of moving through a State.”¹⁸⁵ The question of whether a tariff is a transit fee “must be answered by inquiring whether the State is simply making the imported goods pay their own way, as opposed to exacting a fee merely for ‘the privilege of moving through a State.’”¹⁸⁶

The pipeline tariff might seem to violate the Import-Export Clause with respect to the oil piped from LOOP. The pipeline tariff, however, is not really a fee on the privilege of moving through the State. It is a way to ensure that others can enjoy the privilege by restoring the environment through which it moves. Louisiana’s wetlands provide critical protection for the extensive pipeline infrastructure that the nation’s oil and gas industry relies on.¹⁸⁷ To the extent that the use of that infrastructure negatively impacts those wetlands, a pipeline tariff is more like a bridge toll that pays for the maintenance of the bridge. Like a bridge toll, the tariff would be a way of requiring oil imported from LOOP to pay its own way by contributing to the maintenance costs for the natural infrastructure it relies on for protection.

Prospects: Estimates of the revenue potential vary widely. The most recent attempt would have placed a 4 percent tax on the value of hydrocarbons processed within the state. The bill’s sponsor estimated that the tax would raise \$1.6 billion annually. Other assessments project substantial short-term revenue that decreases over time as refiners take their operations – and jobs – out of the state.

F. Tax on Water Use

Louisiana has long relied heavily on taxing the extraction of its natural resources—sand, gravel, sulfur, timber, salt, coal and of course oil and gas. The major exception to that is water. For the most part, the state has allowed water (primarily groundwater) to be withdrawn in limitless quantities, for any purpose, without compensation. There have been reasons for that, reasons grounded in riparian rights, property rights, human rights, and a culture that has viewed water as abundant and renewable. There are also reasons that may be changing.

Groundwater, like oil and natural gas, is a fugacious resource; it moves. Under Louisiana’s Mineral Code, it is not owned as private property until someone lawfully takes possession of it.¹⁸⁸ Louisiana charges (subject to some exemptions) a severance tax on oil and gas produced in-state, including from wells on private property. The tax rate is up to 12.5% of the value of the oil and 16.3 cents per Million Cubic Feet (MCF) of natural gas.¹⁸⁹ This is a major source of revenue for the state. Louisiana collects no severance tax on groundwater, even though it is covered by the Mineral Code.

The analogy between water and petroleum is apt up to a point, but incomplete. Water is something essential to life and for which there is often no substitute. Any effort to tax its withdrawal would require special care and attention. On the other hand, a carefully conceived tax could facilitate the conservation of groundwater in ways that ensure its broader availability for drinking water and public health and welfare purposes.

Prospects: *Before a tax on groundwater use could be designed it would first be necessary to know how much groundwater is being used and for what. For the most part that data does not exist today, though the United States Geological Survey has estimated that daily groundwater withdrawals in 2010 were approximately 8,500 million gallons per day. The state now requires the registration of wells with a capacity of more than 1,500 gallons of water per minute, but there is no requirement to measure water use, much less report it, except in areas in which the Commissioner of Conservation has declared an Area of Ground Water Concern.*

G. Sale of Water

Related to a tax on water use is the sale of water, a topic loaded with intriguing possibilities and dangerous crosscurrents. The growing demand for water beyond traditional users (fracking, for example) and beyond Louisiana's borders will likely force this issue, and it deserves careful consideration. Generally, the running waters of the state are public things and cannot be sold—except when they are. Water and other natural resources are held in trust by the state for its people and natural heritage but are not subject to any definitive standards. Presently, constraints are in place on when the state can sell its water and for how much. Since running waters are public things, they are not generally alienable, at least for a profit. For example, riparian landowners (those who own land next to a stream) may use that water on their estates as long as it does not injure another lawful user. A good example of this is a landowner's use of water to irrigate a field or as industrial cooling water. Another example is water utilities licensed by the state to sell water to individuals and business in a given service area. Those consumers may then capture that water and sell it; indeed, much of the modern bottled water industry is based on that model. None of this generates much, if any, revenue for the state.

There are some exceptions to that. The most notable shift in this direction came in 2010 with the enactment of Act 955 (subsequently renewed) to allow the state to sell surface water to non-riparians through the use of Cooperative Endeavor Agreements and the 'payment' of fair market value for the water.¹⁹⁰ In reality, there is no clear standard for determining the fair market value of water. Further, there is no actual payment requirement since the act allows the prospect of amorphous and uncertain economic benefits (i.e. jobs) to suffice. For water sales to become a real source of revenue, the State needs a firmer foundation than Act 955.

The Sabine River Authority (SRA) may sell water to finance its operations, but that authority is rooted in the Sabine River Compact, a federal law. In 2012, the SRA proposed to sell up to 600,000 acre-feet of water from Louisiana's allotment of Sabine River water in Toledo Bend Reservoir to a private water broker for a period of 99 years. Some estimates placed the value to the SRA at more than \$54 million annually.¹⁹¹ Ultimately, that sale was not approved due in large part to questions about its long-term value and impacts on downstream flows. Nonetheless, it is a reminder that others are prepared to put a price on Louisiana's waters. A similar but smaller proposal is pending in Arkansas for Mississippi River water.

A key element to any water sale by Louisiana will be whether the state actually has water to sell. Compared to many states Louisiana has an abundance of water, but abundance does not necessarily mean surplus. Until a comprehensive statewide water budget is completed, it would be imprudent to sell rights over waters that are already in use by municipalities, navigation, ecosystems, and agriculture to name a few. Additionally, if Louisiana enters the private water market, it could find itself in a precarious position, defending its water sales while arguing that states upriver on the Mississippi River cannot do the same. Louisiana should be careful not to prioritize immediate cash flow over long-term water availability and security. A further understanding of what water the state has, and what it needs that water for, must precede any dedication of the resource for sale.

Prospects: The legal and technical foundation for selling water does not currently exist. The Louisiana State Law Institute has created a Water Code Committee to develop a draft comprehensive water code for the state in response to a resolution by the Louisiana State Senate. That Committee's work will be guided by established water policies and priorities and the best available data and models describing the sources and uses of Louisiana's waters. It is premature to speculate on what the water budget or water code efforts will produce and whether water sales might become a financing vehicle.

H. Mitigation and Environmental Impact Banks

Under both state and federal law, activities affecting public waters, including wetlands, are subject to regulation and damages to those resources are to be mitigated.¹⁹² When the impacts cannot be avoided, they are to be compensated for in some manner that replaces (in theory) the functions and values of what was damaged or destroyed. This can lead to piecemeal mitigation that fails to deliver desired benefits or even runs counter to the aims of the state's Coastal Master Plan. To gain the benefit of more aggregated efforts and easier compliance, monitoring the use of mitigation banks has been encouraged and grown.

Expanding on the idea of mitigation banks, U.S. Representative Garret Graves (LA) proposed an “environmental bank” which would allow industries, government agencies, and individuals to offset the effects of construction projects on wetlands, wildlife, and oil spills with payments that fund major state restoration projects. The 2016 Water Infrastructure Improvements for the Nation Act called for the CWPPRA Task Force to “issue guidelines for the use, maintenance, and oversight of environmental banks in Louisiana.”¹⁹³

Since legal mandate drives mitigation, as compensation for ecological damage to the very landscape Louisiana is committed to conserving and restoring, this cannot be considered a financing option. It is not possible to mitigate our way to a more sustainable coast. This does not mean that mitigation will not play a vital role in caring for our coast, but it is not a bona fide technique for financing actions intended to raise the bar on restoration and protection.

Prospects: The use of mitigation dollars and assessed fines and penalties to fund work that is consistent with the Master Plan and other comprehensive plans makes sense in many cases. But it is not is a really a financing option. At their cores, the Coastal Master Plan, Urban Water Plan and other such efforts are about making things better. They cannot be predicated on the further damage and destruction of the very things they seek to enhance.

I. Carbon Tax or Cap-and-Trade

One way to raise revenue is to monetize carbon emissions. This method is elegant in its approach; it generates revenue to combat coastal land loss by attaching a cost to one of its principal drivers. Attaching a price to carbon, whether through a carbon tax or a cap-and-trade, has long been the favored emissions-reduction tool of economists. A carbon price can reduce emissions, spur innovation, and generate revenue. Like any market-based tool, regulatory stability and public oversight are critical to the success of carbon pricing. In Louisiana, carbon pricing could raise substantial revenue for coastal restoration. An emissions trading scheme could also facilitate offset credits generated by wetland restoration.

The landmark Clean Power Plan (CPP) regulations published in 2015 set forth nationwide goals to reduce carbon emissions from power plants.¹⁹⁴ The CPP encourages states to use cap-and-trade mechanisms to achieve their emission reductions and facilitates regional trading by creating nationally uniform emissions reductions rates.¹⁹⁵ Regionally, Louisiana could be in a position to meet and exceed its reduction goals, and the state’s electric generators could then sell emissions credits to neighboring states with a more carbon-intensive electric generation fleet.

The election of Donald Trump puts the fate of the Clean Power Plan in legal and political peril. Still, many analysts believe a future with some form of carbon pricing may be inevitable.¹⁹⁶ It

may only be a matter of time before global and national pressure, both political and economic, makes carbon pricing a foregone conclusion. At the 2015 Paris Climate Agreement, 188 countries (including the U.S.) submitted emission reduction pledges, covering 97 percent of global emissions.¹⁹⁷ The International Monetary Fund studied the economic policies needed to achieve these mitigation pledges, and emphasized key role of carbon pricing:

For reducing carbon emissions (‘mitigation’), carbon pricing (through taxes or trading systems designed to behave like taxes) should be front and center. These are potentially the most effective mitigation instruments, are straightforward to administer...raise (especially timely) revenues for lowering debt or other taxes, and establish the price signals that are central for redirecting technological change towards low-emission investments.¹⁹⁸

Many major companies have already begun to set prices on carbon internally. CDP, an international nonprofit, collects data from corporations around the world. “Across all companies [1,896] reporting to CDP last year, 435 companies have now implemented a price on carbon – more than triple the number that had a price on carbon in 2014. Another 583 said they planned to implement a price on carbon in the next two years.”¹⁹⁹ Companies like General Motors, Delta Airlines, and Exxon Mobil are quantifying carbon risk in cost-benefit analyses.²⁰⁰ The CEO of Royal Dutch Shell stated at the International LNG Conference in April of 2016 that a global carbon price is inevitable.²⁰¹ Rather than fight this sea change, states should look to adopt carbon pricing early to take full advantage of the economic benefits.

For states, carbon pricing holds great potential to reduce emissions and raise funds. David Cash, former head of Massachusetts’ Department of Environmental Protection, in an interview on the future of the CPP following the Supreme Court stay of the rule, emphasized the momentum of carbon markets and their economic potential. “My perspective is why, in this environment...where there’s no question there are huge economic opportunities waiting to be seized, why would a state want to not explore what some of the opportunities for innovation, for job growth, for research and development, for cost savings?”²⁰² With or without the CPP, carbon pricing could help Louisiana generate revenue, transition to a clean-energy economy, and mitigate the state’s contribution to global carbon emissions.

A recent poll shows that there is more support for carbon regulation in Louisiana than one might expect. A statistical model based on nationwide survey data gathered from 2008 to 2014 estimates that 68% of Louisianans supported regulating CO₂ as a pollutant.²⁰³ 41% support a carbon tax “if refunded to every American household.”²⁰⁴ Only 25% oppose such a tax.²⁰⁵ Even in a conservative state, a plurality supports a carbon tax if the state returns the money directly to citizens. These polls suggest that building popular support for a carbon tax is within reach. A tax that dedicates a portion of the revenue to coastal protection and restoration, while returning a portion to residents, possibly as a credit against electric bills, may prove palatable.

Carbon pricing falls into two general categories: a carbon tax and cap-and-trade. “A carbon tax sets the price of carbon dioxide emissions and allows the market to determine the quantity of emission reductions. Cap-and-trade sets the quantity of emissions reductions and lets the market determine the price.”²⁰⁶ Both methods have their pros, cons, and advocates.

The most straightforward carbon pricing mechanism is a carbon tax. It requires tallying carbon content either at the extraction point (mine, wellhead, etc.) or at the emission point, and collecting the tax accordingly.²⁰⁷ A carbon tax is easier to administer and enforce than cap-and-trade. A cap-and-trade program requires the government entity to undertake an allowance distribution or auction and then monitor the secondary market (allowances traded between purchasers). This adds a layer of administrative complexity.²⁰⁸ Carbon tax insulates emissions reductions from market fluctuations. Under a carbon tax, if emission reductions are cheaper than anticipated, the tax still provides an incentive to reduce emissions beyond the target.²⁰⁹ For example, even if emissions reduce due to unforeseen circumstances, like an economic downturn decreasing production, a tax provides a price signal that encourages further reductions. Price stability also allows investors to make decisions without fear of fluctuating regulatory costs.²¹⁰ The downside is that a carbon tax is a less certain way to reach emissions goals than simply capping total emissions and auctioning allowances.²¹¹ To be effective, a carbon tax must be periodically ratcheted up to ensure that the price is high enough to achieve desired reductions. While a carbon tax has found success in other nations, notably Canada, the two largest carbon pricing systems in the U.S. use cap-and-trade systems.

Louisiana could look to California for an example of an aggressive cap-and-trade system. In 2013, California instituted its “Regulation for the California Cap on Greenhouse Gas Emissions and Market-Based Compliance Mechanisms to Allow for the Use of Compliance Instruments Issues by Linked Jurisdictions,” commonly referred to as the California Cap-and-Trade Program.²¹² Unlike the Clean Power Plan, which would only apply to emissions from electric power generators, California’s cap and trade program is an economy-wide cap on emissions from all sources (in reality, it applies to about 85% of the state’s emissions).²¹³ Under the program, California sets an annual limit on metric tons of carbon dioxide (or carbon dioxide equivalent) that can be emitted in the state.²¹⁴ California then creates a number of emissions allowances corresponding to the limit. An allowance is a tradable authorization to emit up to one metric ton of carbon dioxide. The number of allowances offered at each quarterly auction varies. The minimum bid has risen from \$10.00 to \$12.10 per metric ton, with average bids going as high as \$14.10 in November of 2015.²¹⁵ Proceeds from the sale of state-owned allowances are deposited into the Greenhouse Gas Reduction Fund (GGRF) and appropriated from that fund for use.²¹⁶ To date, about \$2.6 billion from the GGRF has been appropriated for a variety of projects including high-speed rail and ecosystem restoration.²¹⁷

Louisiana could also look to a group of northeastern states for an example of an allowance auction program on a regional scale. The Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative (RGGI) was the first program in the country to place mandatory limits on carbon dioxide emissions from power

plants.²¹⁸ The RGGI consists of nine northeastern states that have collectively agreed to region-wide emissions reductions.²¹⁹ RGGI requires fossil fuel power plants over 25 megawatts in participating states to obtain an allowance for each ton of CO₂ emitted annually.²²⁰ Power plants within the region may comply with the cap by purchasing allowances from quarterly auctions, other generators within the region, or offset projects.²²¹ Since 2008, 830,593,616 allowances have been sold at 32 regional auctions.²²² The cumulative proceeds from these auctions totaled \$2,517,282,500.69 (an average price of \$3.03).²²³ Different states use the auction proceeds in different ways; across the region, 59% of proceeds fund energy efficiency measures, while direct bill assistance for low-income ratepayers comprises about 13%.²²⁴

The RGGI delivered \$1.3 billion in net economic benefit between 2012 and 2014, even though net revenues for electric generating facilities predictably decreased after their purchase of allowances.²²⁵ “This recent positive economic outcome from the RGGI program results in large part from the states’ decision to use [auction proceeds] in various ways that address state policy objectives, primarily by returning funds to electric ratepayers and funding local investment in energy efficiency (“EE”) and renewable energy (“RE”) resources.”²²⁶ Net revenue for power-plant owners is anticipated to decrease roughly \$400 million below 2015 value.²²⁷ Most of this loss is driven by energy efficiency that reduces electric sales.²²⁸ Energy consumers, on the other hand, enjoyed net savings of \$460 million as energy bills drop over time.²²⁹ “RGGI funds were used to protect customers from electricity price increases and were invested into energy efficiency. Consumers end up gaining from these investments because their overall electricity bills go down as a result of improvements in energy efficiency.”²³⁰ Additionally, the RGGI was responsible for the creation of 14,155 job-years from 2012 to 2014.²³¹

California and the RGGI states have had success with allowance auctions to raise funds and reduce carbon emissions, but both programs have also had setbacks. Both markets experienced sharp downturns in allowance bidding in 2016. RGGI credits sold for 40% less in June 2016 than they did at the December 2015 auction.²³² In California’s May 2016 auction, only 11% of the allowances up for sale were purchased.²³³ A handful of factors combined to lower prices. California’s enabling legislation and the Clean Power Plan both face legal challenges. This regulatory uncertainty has deflated investor confidence. Low confidence combined with oversupply has reduced prices. Both California and the RGGI states allow emitters to purchase “future vintage” allowances. This allows emitters to guard against price spikes but, in California especially, it has contributed to a glut of allowances sold on the secondary market (between businesses after the state-run auction). “It appears that speculators who bought up allowances in earlier auctions, hoping to profit when prices rose, have become disenchanted and are dumping their holdings... Privately, analysts inside and outside state government say that a major factor in the glut of available emission allowances is uncertainty over the program’s legality and future.”²³⁴ These problems evince the issues of tethering a free-market mechanism to policy

decisions and political will. It is up to leaders to continue to ratchet down emissions goals in the face of industry-backed opposition and to design programs that withstand legal scrutiny.

Prospects: *The state could implement an allowance auction that covered only emissions from the electric power sector, and capped emissions at 36.72 million metric tons (a 10% reduction from 40.8 mmt in 2013).¹ At a minimum bid price of \$3/mt, close to the RGGI average, the state could raise \$110.2 million per year. If the state implemented price floors corresponding to more aggressive emissions goals, as California has done, the revenue would increase accordingly. An \$8 auction at a cap 10% below 2013 emissions, for example, would yield \$293.8 million in revenue.*

J. Emission Offsets

A mature and robust emissions trading scheme could also facilitate a market for carbon offsets. “An offset is a measurable reduction, avoidance, or sequestration of GHG emissions from a source not covered by an emission reduction program.”²³⁵ A carbon offset or credit represents a metric-ton reduction in emissions to compensate for an emission made elsewhere. Offsets may include credits for reforestation, the establishment of new forest (afforestation), and avoided forest conversion.²³⁶ If, for example, a landowner converted an acre of former farmland into an acre of hardwood forest, they would receive a credit for the carbon held in the newly developed biomass. In California has issued over 40 million offsets.²³⁷ RGGI has regulations in place for offset projects to bring allowances to market, but as of yet no offset projects have been developed.²³⁸

Louisiana is well positioned to benefit from an offset program. For a variety of reasons, coastal wetlands “provide an optimum natural environment for the sequestration and long-term storage of carbon dioxide.”²³⁹ While wetlands are only about 5% of the earth’s terrestrial surface, they are estimated to hold 20%-30% of the world’s soil pool of carbon.²⁴⁰ The Louisiana-based Tierra Resources evaluated the commercial potential of tying wetland restoration to an emissions offset market: “The final results revealed that coastal wetland restoration in Louisiana has the potential to produce over 1.8 million offsets per year - almost 92 million offsets over 50 years... [Wetland restoration] could potentially generate \$400 million to almost \$1 billion in offset revenue depending on the price achieved for the carbon offset.”²⁴¹ The study also looked at the potential value of offsets from avoided wetland loss. If prevented emissions from wetland conservation qualified for offsets, it could produce an additional 32.8 – 58.1 million offsets.²⁴²

Prospects: *Tallying restoration and loss prevention, “carbon finance has the potential to bring a total of \$540 million to almost \$1.6 billion to assist with wetland restoration in the coastal areas of the Mississippi River Delta.”*

K. Local Governments & Revolving Loan Programs

For some coastal communities on the front lines, the risks of sea-level rise are immediate. Local responsibilities like drainage infrastructure and levee maintenance will continue to stress budgets as sea-level rise and storm risk increase. Local governments’ ability to pay for these responsibilities may be hindered by the traditional revenue mechanisms available to political subdivisions. The ability to leverage funds to catalyze major projects sooner rather than later could be the difference between sustainability and relocation.

Property taxes traditionally make up the bulk of revenue for local parish governments. In addition, levee districts, multi-Parish entities created by state law, have the authority to levy taxes, but only with voter approval.²⁴³ Property tax increases, however, are politically unpopular. While voters in both Orleans and Jefferson Parish approved renewal of a drainage tax in December, voters in St. Bernard Parish have twice rejected property tax increases dedicated to flood protection.²⁴⁴ State Rep. Walt Leger introduced a bill in 2016 that would have allowed levee boards to tax property without voter approval.²⁴⁵ “The bill didn’t make it out of committee this year. Leger said there were too many pressing issues and there wasn’t enough support among legislators. ‘It’s a tax,’ he said. ‘People don’t like taxes.’”²⁴⁶

Even beyond the political resistance to tax increases, property taxes are a limited option. Appraisers are recalibrating their methods to reflect lost value from climate-related risks, which will lower tax collections. Moreover, as sea level rise and storm risk move populations away from the coast, tax bases erode. Parishes could be stuck in a cycle where their ability to pay for basic services is compromised, further depressing property values and spurring relocation.

Traditionally, municipalities issue bonds to raise money for large infrastructure projects, spreading the capital costs out over multiple years through repayment to bondholders. The recession was hard on the municipal bond market, as “the total par amount (face value of the bonds) traded on the municipal bond market dropped by nearly 50% between 2008 and the end of 2012.”²⁴⁷ In the near term, the likelihood of rising interest rates may deter investors from the bond market. Interest on municipal bonds is paid at a fixed rate, so if market interest rates rise, the bond’s yield will be lower compared to newly-issued bonds. This lower comparative return reduces the market value of the bond. The Federal Reserve raised rates in December 2016, and predicted three further increases in 2017.²⁴⁸ This is likely to deter investors from the municipal bond market, at least in the near future.

On a longer timeline, municipal bonds suffer from uncertainty and risk related to climate change. To date, credit rating agencies have not actively included climate risk as a major driver in credit ratings, but that may be changing. Fitch, one of the “big three” credit rating agencies, recently reported on how sea level rise could become a factor in credit metrics:

Sea level rise has not played a material role in Fitch’s assessment of the fundamental credit characteristics of any of its rated issuers...However, there are real threats faced by governments in coastal areas. As the effects of sea level rise upon issuers’ credit fundamentals become known and measurable, over time these considerations may take on greater importance as a credit factor in Fitch’s rating decisions.²⁴⁹

A municipality must repay bonds from its general budget. Again, this money largely comes from property taxes. Sea-level rise drives populations away from the coast, eroding the tax base that municipalities rely on to meet bond obligations. Moreover, as climate change impacts property values, it can also increase the costs of maintaining critical infrastructure, meaning costs increase as collections decrease. These budget imbalances negatively impact bond ratings. Even more troubling, we are quickly moving into a time when financial risk and environmental risk come into alignment. It is not unthinkable, in light of CPRA’s land-loss projections, that in the near future some 30-year municipal bonds might outlive their issuers. Given the immediacy of the problem, providing a method of upfront financing beyond these traditional tools could be hugely beneficial for many front-line communities.

Local governments are set to receive a significant amount from the *Deepwater Horizon* oil spill settlement through the RESTORE Act and through GOMESA revenue sharing. \$92.4 million in RESTORE Act funds will be made available to coastal Parishes over the next 15 years, while GOMESA is projected to provide \$35 million per year beginning in 2017.²⁵⁰ RESTORE funds “can be used for a wide range of eligible activities, including restoration and protection, mitigation, conservation management, state park improvements, infrastructure projects, planning and administrative costs, and tourism and seafood promotion.”²⁵¹ GOMESA funds are similarly constrained, to be used for “projects and activities for the purposes of coastal protection, including conservation, coastal restoration, hurricane protection, and infrastructure directly affected by coastal wetland losses” as well as mitigation of impacts on natural resources, implementation of marine/coastal management plans, and mitigation of the impacts of OCS activities.²⁵² As the Public Affairs Research Council (PAR) recently pointed out “This range of options creates an important decision point for the local governments and levee districts: whether to leverage the windfall resource for impactful restoration and protection projects or spend the money on roads, ports, government operations or other purposes.”²⁵³ The state currently has a matching program for Parish RESTORE funds. Allowing GOMESA funds to be similarly leveraged with state dollars could jump start critical restoration efforts in coastal communities.

The state could implement a loan program to provide capital for local political subdivisions as another way to leverage available funds. The scope and cost of the projects in the Coastal Master Plan inevitably means that some projects will take priority over others. A revolving loan program would allow parishes and municipalities to jump-start protection and restoration projects of local importance without waiting for the state. Depending on how the loan program is structured, it could also allow local entities to select the measures that best meet local concerns. In the long run, encouraging local autonomy in project selection or even development could foster more trust in the state's restoration efforts among coastal communities.

Texas has grappled with securing capital to address an issue of similar scope and consequence as Louisiana's coastal crisis. While Louisiana faces down the problems of land loss, Texas is straining to secure drinking water for a population projected to reach 51 million by 2070.²⁵⁴ Like Louisiana's Coastal Master Plan, the Texas State Water Plan considers a 50-year planning horizon, updated every five years.²⁵⁵ The capital costs associated with implementing the 2017 Texas State Water Plan are an estimated \$62.6 billion.²⁵⁶ While some of this cost will be borne by municipal water user groups, "approximately \$36.2 billion, or 58 percent, was reported as requiring state financial assistance."²⁵⁷

In response to this need for funding, Texas voters approved the creation of the State Water Implementation Fund for Texas (SWIFT).²⁵⁸ The SWIFT was initially capitalized with a \$2 billion appropriation from Texas' "rainy day fund."²⁵⁹ The State Water Implementation Revenue Fund for Texas (SWIRFT) is a related fund that issues revenue bonds, backed by SWIFT assets.²⁶⁰ Revenue from SWIRFT is also used to fund projects in the state water plan. SWIFT "helps communities develop cost-effective water supplies by providing low-interest loans, extended repayment terms, deferral of loan repayments, and incremental repurchase terms."²⁶¹ SWIFT allows municipalities to borrow money at lower rates than they could on their own, often at below-market rates. "Interest rates are based on the TWDB's [Texas Water Development Board] cost of funds, which reflects the program's AAA credit rating. This interest rate is further reduced by a subsidy established by the Board for each funding cycle."²⁶² Loan repayments go back into the fund and, ideally, the interest augments the initial \$2 billion investment to make the fund self-sustaining.²⁶³

The TWDB administers the State Water Plan process and allocates SWIFT loans.²⁶⁴ The State Water Plan uses a "bottom-up" approach for development. The state is divided into 16 regional water-planning areas.²⁶⁵ Each area submits a regional plan that assesses need, supply, and shortages.²⁶⁶ Projects in the State Water Plan come from the regional plans. To be eligible for the SWIFT program, a project and its associated capital costs must be included in the state water plan.²⁶⁷ 10% of SWIFT funds must go to rural/agricultural projects, while 20% is earmarked for water conservation projects.²⁶⁸ Applications for SWIFT funding are scored based on a point allocation system established by statute.²⁶⁹ A maximum of 50 points are available for projects that: serve a large population; serve a diverse rural and urban population; serve multiple entities in a region or across regions and; serve a high percentage of water supply needs within the first

decade of the project.²⁷⁰ An additional 50 points (maximum) are awarded after assessing: local financial contribution to the project; the ability of the project sponsor to repay; whether the project addresses an emergency need; whether the project is “shovel-ready;” the effect on water conservation; and the priority ranking assigned to the project by the regional water planning group.²⁷¹ “The inaugural round of the SWIFT program in 2015 resulted in Board commitments of \$3.8 billion dollars to fund implementation of 30 water management strategies in the 2012 State Water Plan.”²⁷² Overall, the SWIFT program is designed to provide approximately \$27 billion in financial assistance over 50 years.²⁷³

The TWDB has considerable authority over year-to-year spending and the accountability that comes with that authority. “A large portion of the proposition's promised success depends on which projects the Texas Water Development Board chooses to pursue. As of now, there are approximately 562 projects proposed as a legislative wish list, including desalting groundwater and sea water, building pipelines, in addition to developing reservoirs and well fields.”²⁷⁴ The prioritization system is designed to remove politics from the equation, but the TWDB will have to take care to avoid accusations of political favoritism. Further, without careful monitoring, SWIFT operating costs and funding outlays could exceed income, resulting in erosion of the fund’s capital base. Inflation could also contribute to capital erosion. In either case, the fund may require additional public investment to remain functional.

***Prospects:** The potential of a revolving loan program depends on the dollar amount used to form the corpus, the bond rating of the fund, the success in managing risk, and whether the loans are paid back in full. Texas’ SWIFT program’s reliance on user fees increases certainty of repayment. It is questionable when Louisiana will have the funds to establish a revolving loan program, and how repayment will be structured for projects without identified user groups.*

VI. PUBLIC-PRIVATE PARTNERSHIPS

Experts often tout public-private partnerships (P3s) as an underutilized tool with great potential to help fund climate adaptation and infrastructure resilience.²⁷⁵ P3s are not a new concept, they’ve been used in any number of instances where public need and private opportunity have coincided including toll roads, utilities, railroads, and even the “Eads Jetties” at the mouth of the Mississippi River. The common thread is that private participation allows the public partner to avoid or minimize its financial exposure. In return, the private partner gets a revenue stream to secure return on investment or, less commonly, owns an asset of importance to the private partner.

The term ‘public-private partnership’ eludes any single definition, as the concept can morph to fit the audience and opportunity. Most parties agree on a loose definition of P3 as a “legally

binding contract between a public-sector entity and a private company where the partners agree to share some portion of the risks and rewards inherent in a project.”²⁷⁶ The allocation of risk and cost varies; ideally, risks are borne by the party that can manage them most efficiently, at the lowest cost.²⁷⁷ P3s can include the design, finance, construction, operation, and/or maintenance of infrastructure, but the public sector usually maintains ownership of the asset.²⁷⁸ In those cases, the environmental risks and the risk of catastrophic loss are generally borne by the public.

Contracts are broken down into “pure” P3s, where the main source of revenue for the private partner comes from payments made by the government (“availability payments system”), and concessions, where user-charges are levied by private partners on those receiving the services (“user fee system”).²⁷⁹ In an availability payments system, the government sponsor collects revenue from users and makes fixed, recurring payments to the private entity provided the asset maintains the contracted quality standards.²⁸⁰ This places the risks substantially on the government because the payments do not change relative to use.²⁸¹ Under the user fee system, the private sector acquires more of the risk for the investment.²⁸² Revenue sharing clauses have also become common in P3 contracts. These projects are structured as a middle ground between user fees or availability-payments system. Revenue sharing projects collect user fees, but the government and private entity share the revenue, splitting the risk.²⁸³

In 2014, Prince George’s County, Maryland, entered into a public private partnership to retrofit its stormwater system.²⁸⁴ The retrofit is similar to portions of the Greater New Orleans Urban Water Plan. “Prince George’s County and its partner, Corvias Solutions, hope to retrofit 15,000 acres’ worth of pavement and buildings in the largely suburban DC community, installing rain gardens, vegetated roofs, and other water-absorbing landscape features.”²⁸⁵ The contract design is a three-year agreement with Corvias, funded through an initial \$100 million from the County.²⁸⁶ Corvias will be in charge of the design, build, and long-term maintenance of the infrastructure. The county’s environmental department director notes “reducing nutrient and sediment pollution to meet mandates imposed by Maryland’s Bay watershed implementation plan could cost the county more than \$2 billion by 2025 if it relied on conventional methods for upgrading its stormwater system.”²⁸⁷ Instead, the partnership will meet the mandate for half that amount, roughly \$1 billion.²⁸⁸

In addition to cost-savings, Prince George’s County officials have built in financial incentives tied to public policy goals. A key component of the partnership requires Corvias to boost local economic development by using local small and minority-owned businesses. Corvias must meet a 30% target for the first year, a 35% target for the second year, and a 40% target for the third year in order to be paid in full.²⁸⁹ Corvias also committed to hiring 80% of the workforce from the region. Prudently, the County is dipping its toe in the P3 water before diving in. Corvias will only convert 2,000 acres into green infrastructure using the methods outlined in the partnership agreement by 2017.²⁹⁰ At the same time, county workers will be using their traditional procurement processes on their own 2,000 acres.²⁹¹ County officials will compare the results of the two to determine if the P3 truly results in increased speed and decreased costs compared to the traditional processes.²⁹² After comparing the two, Prince George’s County will decide whether it wants to expand the P3.²⁹³ Corvias must meet the usual requirements of a business: reduce inefficiency and maximize shareholder value. Full payment, however, is conditioned on meeting benchmarks determined by public policy.

Traditionally, municipal bonds have been the dominant form of infrastructure financing for local government, and P3 has been an underutilized tool. Private equity investors have heightened their interest in P3s in part because of the potential to lock in revenue streams during a period of historically low-interest rates. In the context of adaptation to climate change, as discussed above, municipal bonds are a limited funding option. “The municipal bond market would have to multiply several times to assume the potential costs of adaptation.”²⁹⁴ In recent years, the use of P3s has increased, in part due to the limitations of municipal bonds. Changes in the tax code have also helped increase the popularity of P3s. In 1997, the IRS changed the way interest on bonds is taxed. Under the new rule, bonds that fund public works projects operated or maintained by private companies remain tax exempt as long as the contracts are limited to a twenty-year period and the private partner does not share in net proceeds.²⁹⁵ The new rule effectively eliminated the tax advantage that public entities had to manage their own water resources rather than contracting out to a private company.²⁹⁶ P3s are not suitable for all projects, but Louisiana can learn from other regions and craft best practices to take full advantage of P3 as one of many available tools. P3s could be especially effective for localized/municipal-level projects like the Greater New Orleans Urban Water Plan, a plan that is not included in the Master Plan, but is nonetheless essential to the way New Orleans manages flood risk, and essential to fulfilling the “multiple lines of defense” concept at the heart of the Master Plan.

At the end of the day, the lack of significant revenue streams tied to coastal restoration and protection projects could be a significant limiting factor on revenue-driven P3s. That does not mean coastal Louisiana is without P3 opportunities. Indeed, coastal Louisiana offers a powerful opportunity for P3s that have asset preservation and cost avoidance as organizing principles. Specifically, there is an opportunity for donations of land rights to further coastal protection and restoration in exchange for more clearly defined and enduring mineral rights. The reasons for this are legalistic, but not hard to understand. Louisiana law, generally, does not allow permanent severance of mineral rights and surface rights.²⁹⁷ That is the main reason much of coastal Louisiana is owned by companies in the business of finding and extracting valuable minerals like oil and natural gas. Owning wetlands is the key to owning the wealth beneath them.

The State of Louisiana owns the land beneath its navigable waters, and by extension, the minerals beneath those lands.²⁹⁸ In coastal Louisiana, due to subsidence, erosion, and sea level rise, private lands and minerals can become state lands and minerals as land yields to water. Louisiana law allows the state to negotiate and fix mineral boundaries in cases in which surface rights are transferred to the state or other “qualified conservation organization” to support the state’s coastal conservation, protection, and restoration plans.²⁹⁹ This could allow private landowners to gain something of very real value by donating surface rights as allowed by law: Mineral rights of greater certainty and durability while relieving them of some of the costs of maintaining and managing the lands.

Coastal conservation, protection, and restoration inevitably involves public and private rights. Federal cost estimates of coastal restoration efforts have pegged the real estate costs of coastal restoration work at roughly 20% of the program costs.³⁰⁰ Under normal federal project cost-sharing rules, the non-federal sponsor – in this case the State of Louisiana – is responsible for these costs. Any arrangement that could allow the state to acquire those rights without expending cash could reduce the financing burden substantially.

Individual coastal restoration projects have used this latter type of P3 but not on a systemic basis, largely because the State's Coastal Master Plans were, until recently, not really implementation plans. Another reason was uncertainty about the State's ability to do larger scale deals under its current laws. Fortunately, a recent opinion from the Louisiana Attorney General reinforces the legality of this approach, making the P3 option much more viable and attractive.³⁰¹ None of this is to suggest that negotiating and finalizing these deals would be a simple or formulaic matter. These complex transactions require thought, care and potentially the clearance of additional legal and policy hurdles.

In a political and social climate where privatization is lauded for its economic efficiency, public-private partnerships make a lot of sense. Public entities should proceed with caution, however, as they pursue private partners for infrastructure projects, particularly those that involve our natural resources. Transparency, stakeholder engagement (especially public input), and equitable sharing of risks are common features of successful P3s. Weaker agreements are marked by the heavy-handed private influence that overwhelms public priorities. Privatization of public infrastructure, to any degree, requires balancing the public and private interests. Proper risk allocation is the key to not only increasing investor interest in P3s but also ensuring their success for taxpayers, the environment, and human health. The most effective P3 for a given project will depend on the project type, local needs and priorities, and the public entity's credit rating and capital costs.

VII. CONCLUSION

Louisiana faces an unprecedented challenge as it tries to reimagine and reengineer the way the coast and its people coexist. The Coastal Master Plan represents a resolute and ambitious attempt to manage the crisis and preserve the vitality of the region. While the science underlying the Master Plan's projects has gone through rigorous scrutiny, funding strategies still need to be explored. This unprecedented undertaking will take equally exceptional financing efforts. At the federal level, this means tying the state's efforts to broader national interests. Even with federal assistance, the state has to take the lead and develop innovative revenue streams. This could mean restructuring or augmenting existing taxes or imposing new fees. At the local level, the state should provide methods for Parishes and frontline communities to leverage existing funds and access capital to get important projects off the ground sooner. Finally, securing the region's water future, even beyond the goals of the Coastal Master Plan, will require harnessing the resources and expertise of the private sector. Financing the future of south Louisiana is no simple task, but it is a challenge that we can, and must, meet.

¹ Principal authors: Mark Davis, Director of the Tulane Institute on Water Resources Law and Policy and Dean Boyer, Senior Research Fellow, Tulane Institute on Water Resources Law and Policy. The Institute and the authors would like to thank The Walton Family Foundation, whose support helped make this paper possible. We would also like to thank those who took the time to review and comment on this paper as it took shape. While to them goes much of the credit for any value it may have, the authors and the Institute remain exclusively responsible for the paper and its contents.

² The Louisiana Coastal Protection and Restoration Authority and its partners will not attempt to recreate the coast of the twentieth century; rather, they will strive to “fashion a new landscape that will support viable natural and human communities into the future.” See Louisiana’s Coastal Protection and Restoration Authority. Louisiana’s Comprehensive Master Plan for a Sustainable Coast, 36 (2012). Available at issuu.com/coastalmasterplan/docs/coastal_master_planv2?e=3722998/2447530.

³ Louisiana’s Coastal Protection and Restoration Authority. Louisiana’s Comprehensive Master Plan for a Sustainable Coast, 20 (2012). Available at issuu.com/coastalmasterplan/docs/coastal_master_planv2?e=3722998/2447530 and Draft Louisiana Master Plan for a Sustainable Coast (2017) at page 82, <http://coastal.la.gov/a-common-vision/2017-draft-coastal-master-plan/>.

⁴ Mark Davis, Harry Vorhoff, and John Driscoll, *Financing the Future: Turning Coastal Restoration and Protection Plans Into Realities: The Cost of Comprehensive Coastal Restoration and Protection* (2014).

⁵ Mark Davis, Harry Vorhoff, and Dean Boyer, *Financing the Future: Turning Coastal Restoration and Protection Plans into Realities: How Much is Currently Funded?* (2015).

⁶ U.S. Const. art. I, § 9.

⁷ The annual appropriations process covers discretionary spending. “In recent years these measures have provided approximately 35% to 39% of total federal spending. The remainder of federal spending comprises direct (or mandatory) spending, controlled by House and Senate legislative committees, and net interest on the public debt.”

⁸ US Army Corps of Engineers, Fiscal Year 2014 United States Army Corps of Engineers – Civil Works Annual Financial Report, 7 (2014) available at http://www.publications.usace.army.mil/Portals/76/Publications/Miscellaneous/FY_2014_USACE_Annual_CW_Financial_Report.pdf

⁹ Corps of Engineers Water Resources Infrastructure, *Committee on U.S. Army Corps of Engineers Water Resources Science, Engineering, and Planning*, The National Academies Press, (2013)

¹⁰ Nicole T. Carter & Charles V. Stern, Cong. Research Serv., R41234, *Army Corps of Engineers: Water Resource Authorizations, Appropriations, and Activities 2* (Feb. 9, 2016).

¹¹ *Id.*

¹² *Id.*

¹³ *Id.*

¹⁴ WRRDA 2014 requires most feasibility studies to be completed within three years of initiation and deauthorizes any feasibility study not completed after seven years.

¹⁵ Kellie Mejdrich, *Earmark Ban Leaves Lock and Dam Projects Up for Infighting*, Roll Call (Feb. 19, 2016). http://www.rollcall.com/news/earmark_ban_leaves_lock_and_dam_projects_up_for_infighting-245974-1.html#sthash.bETVaeJs.dpuf

¹⁶ U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, Regional Flood Risk Management, Section II: Mississippi River and Tributaries Project, II-5, available at http://www.mvd.usace.army.mil/Portals/52/docs/regional_flood_risk_management/Docs/SectionII-MRTProject.pdf

¹⁷ 33 U.S.C. § 702

¹⁸ Press Release, US Army Corps of Engineers, President's Fiscal 2016 Budget for U.S. Army Corps of Engineers Civil Works Released (Feb. 2, 2015) available at <http://www.usace.army.mil/Media/News-Releases/News-Release-Article-View/Article/562964/presidents-fiscal-2016-budget-for-us-army-corps-of-engineers-civil-works-released/>

¹⁹ Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2016, Pub. L. No. 114-113, § 1, 129 Stat 2399 (2016).

²⁰ Regional Flood Risk Management, Section II: Mississippi River and Tributaries Project, II-11.

-
- ²¹ U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, Review Plan: Implementation of Section 2035 of WRDA 2007 for the Greater New Orleans (GNO) Hurricane and Storm Damage Risk Reduction System (HSDRRS) (Dec. 12, 2012), available at <http://www.mvn.usace.army.mil/Portals/56/docs/PD/PeerReview/GNOHSDRRSReviewPlan.pdf>
- ²² Press Release, Louisiana Coastal protection and Restoration Authority, Louisiana Asks Congress to Consider its Investment in Restoration and Protection Projects as an Offset to Payback on the New Orleans Hurricane Risk Reduction System (Oct. 13, 2016) available at <http://coastal.la.gov/wp-content/uploads/2016/10/HSDRRS-2016-10-13.pdf>.
- ²³ Id.
- ²⁴ See e.g., Cameron McWhirter, *Crucial Trade Waterway Under Threat*, Wall Street Journal, Dec. 14, 2010, <http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB1000142405274870468180457601779216974581>
- ²⁵ Mark Schleifstein, http://www.nola.com/environment/index.ssf/2016/02/sediment-clogged_southwest_pas.html#incart_m-rpt-1
- ²⁶ Id.
- ²⁷ Id.
- ²⁸ 28 U.S.C § 4461(b)
- ²⁹ John Frittelli, Cong. Research Serv., R41042, *Harbor Maintenance Trust Fund Expenditures*, 2 (Jan. 10, 2011)
- ³⁰ Pacific Northwest Waterways Association, Harbor Maintenance Trust Fund, <http://www.pnwa.net/new/Articles/HMTF.pdf>
- ³¹ Frank McCormack, *Congress Comes to New Orleans for WRDA Roundtable*, Waterways Journal Weekly (Nov. 2015) <http://waterwaysjournal.net/Magazine/ThisWeeksTopNews/CongressComesToNewOrleansForWRDARoundtable.aspx>
- ³² Reynolds Hutchins, *US Congress Looks at Ways to Fund Port Projects Faster*, Journal of Commerce, Feb. 2, 2016, http://www.joc.com/regulation-policy/transportation-policy/us-transportation-policy/port-projects-outpace-congressional-funding_20160202.html
- ³³ Janice Hahn and Bill Huizenga, *Can Americans Trust Congress on the Harbor Maintenance Trust Fund?*, The Hill (April 22, 2015) <http://thehill.com/opinion/op-ed/239537-can-americans-trust-congress-on-the-harbor-maintenance-trust-fund>
- ³⁴ See USGS, *Louisiana Coastal Wetlands: A Resource at Risk*, <http://pubs.usgs.gov/fs/la-wetlands/>
- ³⁵ Louisiana's Coastal Protection and Restoration Authority. Louisiana's Comprehensive Master Plan for a Sustainable Coast, 176 (2012). Available at issuu.com/coastalmasterplan/docs/coastal_master_planv2?e=3722998/2447530.
- ³⁶ US Army Corps of Engineers, FY 2016 Proposed Maintenance Dredging Projects <http://www.mvn.usace.army.mil/Portals/56/docs/OPS/BUD/FY%202016%20Maintenance%20Dredging/FY%2016%20WORK%20TABLE.pdf>
- ³⁷ US Army Corps of Engineers, Beneficial Use of Dredged Material, <http://www.mvn.usace.army.mil/About/Offices/Operations/Beneficial-Use-of-Dredged-Material/>
- ³⁸ 33 U.S.C. § 2326
- ³⁹ Restore the Mississippi River Delta, *The Mid Barataria Sediment Diversion*, <http://www.mississippiriverdelta.org/restoration-projects/featured/mid-barataria-sediment-diversion/>
- ⁴⁰ Water Infrastructure Improvements for the Nation Act, Pub. L. No. 114-322, § 1106, 130 Stat 1628 (2016).
- ⁴¹ Public Law 101-646
- ⁴² Coastal Wetlands Planning, Protection and Restoration Act, About CWPPRA, available at <http://lacoast.gov/new/About/>
- ⁴³ 26 U.S.C. § 9503(c)(4)
- ⁴⁴ 16 U.S.C. § 3952(f)(2)
- ⁴⁵ Coastal Wetlands Planning, Protection and Restoration Act, CWPPRA TriFold, available at https://lacoast.gov/new/Ed/CWPPRA_TriFold_V2.pdf
- ⁴⁶ About CWPPRA
- ⁴⁷ Coastal Protection and Restoration Authority, Fiscal Year 2017 Annual Plan, 36 (2016).
- ⁴⁸ Id.
- ⁴⁹ Id.

⁵⁰ See: Patrick B. Sanders, *Blanco v. Burton: Louisiana's Struggle for Cooperative Federalism in Offshore Energy Development*, 69 La. L. Rev. 255 (2008)

⁵¹ 43 U.S.C. § 1331

⁵² Coastal Parishes also receive a portion of the OCS revenue. The combined total to all Parishes could be as high as \$35 million per year

⁵³ Coastal Protection and Restoration Authority, Fiscal Year 2017 Annual Plan, 5 (2015).

⁵⁴ La. Const. Art. 7, § 10.2.

⁵⁵ Richard Rainey, *Cassidy Seeks to Raise Louisiana's Share of Offshore Oil Revenue*, Times Picayune (June 30, 2016) http://www.nola.com/politics/index.ssf/2016/06/cassidy_seeks_to_raise_louisia.html.

⁵⁶ Id.

⁵⁷ Press Release, Rystad Energy, Global Liquids Cost Curve (October 1, 2016) available at <http://www.rystadenergy.com/NewsEvents/PressReleases/global-liquids-supply-cost-curve>

⁵⁸ US Energy Information Administration, *Short Term Energy Outlook* (July 12, 2016)

⁵⁹ Robin Goldwyn Blumenthal, *Get Ready for the Great Oil Bust of 2017*, Barrons (Dec. 20, 2016) available at http://www.barrons.com/articles/get-ready-for-the-great-oil-bust-of-2017-1482232313?mod=trending_now_3

⁶⁰ Karen Boman, *Exploration Spending Cutbacks Reflected in Lease Sale Results*, Rigzone (Mar. 23, 2016), http://www.rigzone.com/news/oil_gas/a/143675/Exploration_Spending_Cutbacks_Reflected_in_Lease_Sale_Resu Its.

⁶¹ Terry Yen, *Oil Production in Federal Gulf of Mexico Projected to Reach Record High in 2017*, US Energy Information Administration: Today in Energy (Feb. 18, 2016), <http://www.eia.gov/todayinenergy/detail.cfm?id=25012>

⁶² Id.

⁶³ Dept. of the Interior, *Fiscal Year 2016: The Interior Budget in Brief*, DH-8-9 (Feb. 2015) available at https://www.doi.gov/sites/doi.gov/files/migrated/budget/appropriations/2016/highlights/upload/2016_Highlights_Book.pdf; Dept. of the Interior, *Fiscal Year 2017: The Interior Budget in Brief*, DH-7 (Feb. 2016) available at https://edit.doi.gov/sites/doi.gov/files/uploads/2017_Highlights_Book.pdf

⁶⁴ Office of Management and Budget, *Budget of the United States Government, Fiscal Year 2017*, 22 (Feb. 9, 2016) available at <https://www.whitehouse.gov/sites/default/files/omb/budget/fy2017/assets/budget.pdf>

⁶⁵ Consent Decree Among Defendant BP Exploration & Production, Inc. ("BPXP"), The United States Of America, And The States Of Alabama, Florida, Louisiana, Mississippi, and Texas at 20. In re: Oil Spill by the Oil Rig "Deepwater Horizon" in the Gulf of Mexico, on April 20, 2010. No. 02179 (E.D. La. Oct. 5, 2015).

⁶⁶ Id.

⁶⁷ LA. REV. STAT. § 39:91.

⁶⁸ 33 U.S.C. § 2702

⁶⁹ 33 U.S.C. § 1321

⁷⁰ Id.

⁷¹ 33 U.S.C. § 2712

⁷² 31 C.F.R. § 34.1

⁷³ 31 C.F.R. § 34.201

⁷⁴ 33 U.S.C.A. § 1321(t)(D)(i)(II).

⁷⁵ Angele Davis and Steve Procopio, *The New Louisiana Purchase: Building Trust with Sound Coastal Investment Policies*, (July 2016) <http://reports.parlouisiana.org/2016/CoastalPrimer/chapter4.html>

⁷⁶ Restore America's Estuaries has compiled a database of federal funding opportunities. At over 40 pages, it gives a sense of the broad range of options. <https://www.estuaries.org/federal-funding-guide>

⁷⁷ Press Release, US Dept. of Housing and Urban Development, HUD Awards \$1 Billion Through National Disaster Resilience Competition (Jan. 21, 2016) available at https://portal.hud.gov/hudportal/HUD?src=/press/press_releases_media_advisories/2016/HUDNo_16-006

⁷⁸ Id.

⁷⁹ *New Orleans Awarded \$141M+ From HUD's National Disaster Resilience Competition*, Biz New Orleans, (Jan. 26, 2016), <http://www.bizneworleans.com/January-2016/New-Orleans-Awarded-141M-From-HUDs-National-Disaster-Resilience-Competition/>

⁸⁰ Id.

-
- ⁸¹ Dept. of Housing and Urban Development, National Disaster Resilience Competition Factsheet, (June, 2015). http://portal.hud.gov/hudportal/documents/huddoc?id=FactSheet_071514.pdf
- ⁸² Julian Spector, *New Orleans is Done Fighting Water*, CityLab, (Jan. 29, 2016), available at <http://www.citylab.com/design/2016/01/new-orleans-water-hud-gentilly-katrina-hurricane-flood/431595/>
- ⁸³ Id.
- ⁸⁴ Biz New Orleans.
- ⁸⁵ See e.g. United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change, Adoption of the Paris Agreement (Dec. 12, 2015). “Recognizing that climate change represents an urgent and potentially irreversible threat to human societies and the planet and thus requires the widest possible cooperation by all countries.”
- ⁸⁶ See e.g. *Massachusetts v. E.P.A.*, 549 U.S. 497, 528, 127 S. Ct. 1438, 1460, 167 L. Ed. 2d 248 (2007). Requiring the E.P.A. to regulate CO2 under the Clean Air Act as an air pollutant “which may reasonably be anticipated to endanger public health or welfare.”
- ⁸⁷ Department of Defense, 2014 Climate Change Adaptation Roadmap, (2014), Foreword. Available at http://www.acq.osd.mil/ie/download/CCARprint_wForeword_c.pdf
- ⁸⁸ Id., 1.
- ⁸⁹ US Navy, Climate Change Roadmap, (2010), 3. Available at <http://www.navy.mil/navydata/documents/CCR.pdf>
- ⁹⁰ National Security Strategy of the United States of America (Feb. 2015). Available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/sites/default/files/docs/2015_national_security_strategy.pdf
- ⁹¹ Danny Vinik, *Why the GOP is Trying to Stop the Pentagon’s Climate Plan*, Politico (6/23/2016) <http://www.politico.com/agenda/story/2016/06/republicans-trying-to-stop-pentagon-climate-plan-000149>
- ⁹² Id.
- ⁹³ Arijia Flowers, *National Security in the 21st Century: How the National Security Council Can Solve the President's Climate Change Problem*, 11 Sustainable Dev. L. & Pol'y 50, 51 (2011).
- ⁹⁴ Union of Concerned Scientists, *The US Military on the Front Lines of Rising Seas*, 2 (2016) http://www.ucsusa.org/sites/default/files/attach/2016/07/us-military-on-front-lines-of-rising-seas_all-materials.pdf
- ⁹⁵ US Dept. of Defense, *Quadrennial Defense Review Report*, 85 (Feb. 2010) available at http://www.defense.gov/Portals/1/features/defenseReviews/QDR/QDR_as_of_29JAN10_1600.pdf
- ⁹⁶ Kelly A. Burks-Copes et al., *Risk Quantification for Sustaining Coastal Military Installation Asset and Mission Capabilities*, 14 (June 6, 2014) available at <http://www.dtic.mil/cgi-bin/GetTRDoc?AD=ADA626912>
- ⁹⁷ US Dept. of Defense Strategic Environmental Research and Development Program, *Assessing Impacts of Climate Change on Coastal Military Installations: Policy Implications*, ES-1 (Jan. 2013) <http://www.dtic.mil/dtic/tr/fulltext/u2/a575273.pdf>
- ⁹⁸ US Dept. of Defense, *Quadrennial Defense Review, 2014*, 25 (Mar. 2014) available at http://archive.defense.gov/pubs/2014_Quadrennial_Defense_Review.pdf
- ⁹⁹ Union of Concerned Scientists, ES-1
- ¹⁰⁰ Id.
- ¹⁰¹ 50 U.S.C § 4552 (2)
- ¹⁰² Press Release, US Dept. of Treasury, Remarks of Secretary Jacob J. Lew on the Economics of Climate Change Hosted by the Hamilton Project at Brookings (Sept. 22, 2014) available at <https://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/jl2646.aspx>
- ¹⁰³ Greater Lafourche Port Commission, *Port Facts*, <http://portfourchon.com/seaport/port-facts/>
- ¹⁰⁴ Union of Concerned Scientists, ES-4.
- ¹⁰⁵ Strategic Environmental Research and Development Program US Department of Defense, *Assessing Impacts of Climate Change on Coastal Military Installations: Policy Implications*, 2013, 5.
- ¹⁰⁶ US Dept. of Defense, REPI 10th Annual Report to Congress (March 2016) available at http://www.repi.mil/Portals/44/Documents/Reports_to_Congress/REPI2016RTC.pdf?ver=2016-03-21-122819-263
- ¹⁰⁷ Statement of Mr. Pete Potochney Performing the Duties of Assistant Secretary Of Defense (Energy, Installations, and Environment) Before the Senate Armed Services Committee Subcommittee on Readiness and Management Support FY 2017 Department of Defense Budget Request And Future Years Defense Program for Energy, Installations, and Environment (April 12, 2016).
- ¹⁰⁸ Id.
- ¹⁰⁹ Id.

-
- ¹¹⁰ Readiness and Environmental Protection Integration Program, State Profile: Louisiana (2015) available at http://www.repi.mil/Portals/44/Documents/State_Fact_Sheets/Louisiana_StateFacts.pdf
- ¹¹¹ Id.
- ¹¹² Id. The other project is located at Fort Polk, in Vernon Parish.
- ¹¹³ Readiness and Environmental Protection Integration Program, US Navy: NAS JRB New Orleans Program Project Fact Sheet
- ¹¹⁴ Presidential Memorandum: Climate Change and National Security (Sept. 21, 2016) available at <https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2016/09/21/presidential-memorandum-climate-change-and-national-security>
- ¹¹⁵ Id.
- ¹¹⁶ 50 U.S.C. § 3021(i).
- ¹¹⁷ 50 U.S.C. § 402(i)(5)(A)
- ¹¹⁸ Flowers, 53
- ¹¹⁹ Id., 476.
- ¹²⁰ White House, Office of Management and Budget, President's 2017 Budget, available at https://budget2017.whitehouse.gov/#!/year/2017/revenue/0/bea_category/Discretionary/0/function_title
- ¹²¹ Federal Aid Highway Act of 1944, Pub. L. No. 78-521, § 3, (1944).
- ¹²² Roel Hammerschlag, *Legislating the Highway Act of 1956: Lessons for Climate Change Regulation*, *Environ. L. & Pol'y J.*, Fall 2007, at 59, 68
- ¹²³ Id., 64.
- ¹²⁴ Id.
- ¹²⁵ Id.
- ¹²⁶ The President's Advisory Committee on a National Highway Program, *Final Report: Summary of Conclusions and Recommendations*, (Jan. 1955) available at http://transportationfortomorrow.com/final_report/volume_3_html/09_historical_documents/content9790.htm?name=02_a_ten_year_national_highway_program_1955
- ¹²⁷ Id.
- ¹²⁸ Federal Highway Act of 1956 PL 627 (June 29, 1956)
- ¹²⁹ Hammerschlag, 63.
- ¹³⁰ Peter Engelke and Daniel Chiu, *Climate Change and US National Security: Past Present and Future*, 2 (March, 2016) http://www.atlanticcouncil.org/images/publications/Climate_Security_web_0328__Update_2.pdf
- ¹³¹ Stephen Cohen, *Electoral Politics and Environmental Stability*, *Huffington Post*, Dec. 21, 2015, http://www.huffingtonpost.com/stephen-cohen/electoral-politics-and-en_b_8853316.html
- ¹³² See Associated Press, *No Vouchers For Private School Students Needing Monetary Aid*, *Education Week*, July 29, 2016, http://www.edweek.org/ew/articles/2016/07/29/no-vouchers-for-private-school-students_ap.html; Jack Barlow, *'It's madness': Louisiana grapples with Worst Budget Crisis in a Generation*, *The Guardian*, March 9, 2016, <https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2016/mar/09/louisiana-budget-deficit-crisis-hospitals-higher-education>; Tyler Bridges, *Mission Accomplished on Louisiana's Budget? Lots of Issues Remain*, *The Advocate*, June 18, 2015, http://www.theadvocate.com/baton_rouge/news/politics/legislature/article_6f0deb2d-7c69-5e59-9460-d7b6742a4562.html
- ¹³³ See Jeff Adelson, *Gov. John Bel Edwards: State Will Sue Oil and Gas Companies Directly if Parishes Don't*, *The Advocate*, Sep. 21, 2016, http://www.theadvocate.com/baton_rouge/news/environment/article_37c3d7bc-801c-11e6-8778-0bb43f7b2319.html
- ¹³⁴
- ¹³⁵ Angele Davis and Steve Procopio, *The New Louisiana Purchase: Building Trust with Sound Coastal Investment Policies*, (July 2016) <http://reports.parlouisiana.org/2016/CoastalPrimer/chapter4.html>
- ¹³⁶ <http://www.theneworleansadvocate.com/news/16031446-123/grace-notes-gov-john-bel-edwards-plea-to-lawmakers-to-solve-budget-crisis-responsible-sincere>
- ¹³⁷ Melinda Deslatte, *Louisiana Spotlight: Another Budget Crisis, More Financial Uncertainty Likely Again Next Year*, *The Advocate*, June 19, 2016, http://www.theadvocate.com/baton_rouge/opinion/our_views/article_5fdbfc46-2fe0-5cda-b71a-dadf2d847b7b.html
- ¹³⁸ Elizabeth Crisp, *Report: Louisiana has Nation's Highest Sales Tax Rate*, *The New Orleans Advocate*, July 5, 2016, <http://www.theneworleansadvocate.com/news/16315632-123/report-louisiana-has-nations-highest-sales-tax-rate>

-
- ¹³⁹ *Id.*
- ¹⁴⁰ *Id.*
- ¹⁴¹ <http://www.wvlv.com/money/everyone-in-louisiana-will-pay-more-taxes-starting-friday/>
- ¹⁴² La. Const. Ann. art. VII, § 19
- ¹⁴³ Louisiana Tax Commission, Annual Report 2015,
- ¹⁴⁴ *Id.*, 44.
- ¹⁴⁵ *Id.*
- ¹⁴⁶ *Id.*
- ¹⁴⁷ *Id.* at 43
- ¹⁴⁸ Tax Foundation, *Facts & Figures: How Does Your State Compare?*, 2016
http://taxfoundation.org/sites/taxfoundation.org/files/docs/TF_Facts%26Figures_2016.pdf
- ¹⁴⁹ John S. Kiernan, *2016's Property Taxes by State*, WalletHub.com (2016) <https://wallethub.com/edu/states-with-the-highest-and-lowest-property-taxes/11585/>
- ¹⁵⁰ American Petroleum Institute, *State Motor Fuel Taxes: Rates Effective 7/1/2016*,
<http://www.api.org/~media/Files/Statistics/StateMotorFuel-OnePagers-July-2016.pdf> (This excludes the 18.4 cents per gallon federal excise tax on gasoline).
- ¹⁵¹ Colby Pastre, *How High are Gas Taxes in Your State?*, Tax Foundation (July 23, 2015)
<http://taxfoundation.org/blog/how-high-are-gas-taxes-your-state>
- ¹⁵² Louisiana Dept. of Revenue, Annual Tax Collection Report:2013-2014, 34
[http://revenue.louisiana.gov/Publications/AR\(2014\).pdf](http://revenue.louisiana.gov/Publications/AR(2014).pdf)
- ¹⁵³ La. Const. Art. 7 § 27
- ¹⁵⁴ Jim Richardson, Steven Sheffrin, and James Alm, *Executive Summary Louisiana Tax Study, 2015*,
- ¹⁵⁵ *Id.*, 14.
- ¹⁵⁶ *Id.*
- ¹⁵⁷ Louisiana Legislative Auditor, *Severance Tax Suspension for Horizontal Wells, 2*, Performance Audit Services Informational Report (Aug. 18, 2015).
- ¹⁵⁸ Richardson, 14
- ¹⁵⁹ Louisiana Legislative Auditor, 3
- ¹⁶⁰ \$42,406 compared to a U.S. average of \$53,657. The Kaiser Family Foundation, *Median Household Annual Income, 2014*, <http://kff.org/other/state-indicator/median-annual-income/>
- ¹⁶¹ 19.8% compared to a U.S. average of 14.8%. Tim Henderson, *Poverty Rate Drops in 34 States, D.C.*, The Pew Charitable Trusts, Sept. 18, 2015, <http://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/blogs/stateline/2015/09/18/poverty-rate-drops-in-34-states-dc>
- ¹⁶² See James C. Exnicios, *The Louisiana Hydrocarbon Processing Tax*, 61 La. L. Rev. 833 (2001).
- ¹⁶³ 1978 La. Acts No. 294, codified at La. R.S. 47:1301 (1990).
- ¹⁶⁴ 451 U.S. 725, 760 (1981)
- ¹⁶⁵ *Id.*
- ¹⁶⁶ La. H.R. 1660, 8th Leg., Reg. Sess. (1982).
- ¹⁶⁷ Ernest L. Edwards B., *Constitutional and Policy Implications of Louisiana's Proposed Environmental Energy Tax: Political Expediency or Effective Regulation?*, 58 Tul. L. Rev. 215, 298 fn. 24 (1983)
- ¹⁶⁸ La. H.R. 1660, 8th Leg., Reg. Sess. (1982).
- ¹⁶⁹ Ryan M. Seidemann & Catherine D. Susman, *Wetlands Conservation in Louisiana: Voluntary Incentives and Other Alternatives*, 17 J. Envtl. L. & Litig. 441, 472 (2002)
- ¹⁷⁰ Exnicios, fn. 2.
- ¹⁷¹ RSEA, *The New Louisiana Voice*, Vol. 23 <http://www.rseala.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/11/July-September-2015.pdf>
- ¹⁷² U.S. Const. art. VI, cl. 2.
- ¹⁷³ *Maryland v. Louisiana*, 750.
- ¹⁷⁴ *Id.*
- ¹⁷⁵ *Id.*
- ¹⁷⁶ 430 U.S. 274, 279 (1977)
- ¹⁷⁷ 451 U.S. 725, 760.
- ¹⁷⁸ 430 U.S. 274, 279.

¹⁷⁹ *Id.*, 279.

¹⁸⁰ *Travelocity.com LP v. Wyoming Dep't of Revenue*, 2014 WY 43 (Wyo. Apr. 3, 2014)

¹⁸¹ 430 U.S. 274, 279.

¹⁸² *Id.*

¹⁸³ U.S. Const. art. I, § 10, cl. 2.

¹⁸⁴ *Michelin Tire Corp. v. Wages*, 423 U.S. 276, 285 (1976).

¹⁸⁵ *Dep't of Revenue of State of Wash. v. Ass'n of Washington Stevedoring Companies*, 435 U.S. 734, 764 (1978).

¹⁸⁶ *Id.*

¹⁸⁷ See, e.g., Louisiana Dep't of Natural Resources, *America's Energy Corridor: Louisiana Serving the Nation's Energy Needs* (2003), available at http://dnr.louisiana.gov/assets/docs/energy/policy/papers/AW_AmericasEnergyCorridor_Revised.pdf; Joel K. Bourne, *Gone with the Water*, National Geographic (October, 2004), available at <http://ngm.nationalgeographic.com/2004/10/louisiana-wetlands/bourne-text>

¹⁸⁸ Louisiana Mineral Code, Section 8.

¹⁸⁹ These rates have varied over time.

¹⁹⁰ La. Rev. Stat. § 30:961(E).

¹⁹¹ The draft agreement between Toledo Bend Partners and the SRA contained a payment schedule with an escalating annual payment so the actual value of the transaction is substantially lower in the early years.

¹⁹² E.g. the Clean Water Act, the Coastal Zone Management Act, The Rivers and Harbors Act of 1899, the Oil Pollution Act.

¹⁹³ Water Infrastructure Improvements for the Nation Act, Pub. L. No. 114-322, § 5013, 130 Stat 1628 (2016).

¹⁹⁴ 80 FR 64662

¹⁹⁵ *Id.* at 64742

¹⁹⁶ Louisiana is one of 27 states currently suing to block the implementation of the rule. Amy Wold, *Suing and Doing: Louisiana Developing Strategy to Meet Federal Clean Power Plan, Despite Court Challenge*, The Advocate, April 5, 2016, http://www.theadvocate.com/baton_rouge/news/article_ef30ed32-af26-5181-87b3-c7b776461e68.html

¹⁹⁷ <http://www.cop21.gouv.fr/en/185-countries-have-committed-to-reducing-their-greenhouse-gas-emissions/>

¹⁹⁸ Mia Farid et al., *After Paris: Fiscal, Macroeconomic, and Financial Implications of Climate Change*, 5, IMF Staff Discussion Note (Jan. 2016)

¹⁹⁹ Allie Goldstein, *Buying In: Taking Stock of the Role of Offsets in Corporate Carbon Strategies*, Ecosystem Marketplace, 20, July 2016, available at http://www.forest-trends.org/documents/files/doc_5294.pdf

²⁰⁰ *Id.*

²⁰¹ Babs McHugh, *Shell CEO Van Beurden Sees a Global Carbon Price as Inevitable and Calls for Greater Innovation in LNG Design and Construction*, ABC.net, April 12, 2016, <http://www.abc.net.au/news/2016-04-13/shall-looks-to-innovation-and-carbon-price-for-lng/7320076>.

²⁰² Interview by Monica Trauzzi with David Cash, Dean, John W. McCormack Graduate School of Policy and Global Studies at the University of Massachusetts, Boston (Mar. 10, 2016)

²⁰³ Howe, P., Mildenberger, M., Marlon, J., & Leiserowitz, A. (2015) "Geographic variation in opinions on climate change at state and local scales in the USA," *Nature Climate Change*. DOI: 10.1038/nclimate2583.

²⁰⁴ *Id.*

²⁰⁵ *Id.*

²⁰⁶ Charles Frank, *Pricing Carbon: A Carbon Tax or Cap-And-Trade?*, Brookings PlanetPolicy (Aug. 12, 2014) <https://www.brookings.edu/2014/08/12/pricing-carbon-a-carbon-tax-or-cap-and-trade/>

²⁰⁷ Farid, 17.

²⁰⁸ *Id.*

²⁰⁹ Noah Kaufman, Michael Obeiter, and Eleanor Krause, *Putting a Price on Carbon: Reducing Emissions*, 28, World Resources Institute Issue Brief (Jan. 2016) https://www.wri.org/sites/default/files/Putting_a_Price_on_Carbon_Emissions.pdf

²¹⁰ International Monetary Fund, *Promising Domestic Fiscal Instruments for Climate Finance*, Background Paper for the Report to the G20 on—Mobilizing Sources of Climate Finance, 11 (Nov. 2011) <http://www.imf.org/external/np/g20/pdf/110411b.pdf>

²¹¹ Kaufman, 28

-
- ²¹² Cal. Code Regs. tit. 17, § 95801 et seq.
- ²¹³ Center for Climate and Energy Solutions, *California Cap-and-Trade Program Summary*, 2 <http://www.c2es.org/docUploads/calif-cap-trade-01-14.pdf>
- ²¹⁴ Id.
- ²¹⁵ California Air Resources Board, California Cap-and-Trade Program Summary of Joint Auction Settlement Prices and Results, May 2016 http://www.arb.ca.gov/cc/capandtrade/auction/results_summary.pdf
- ²¹⁶ California Climate Investments, *Annual Report to the Legislature on California Climate Investments Using Cap-and-Trade Auction Proceeds*, 1 (March 2016).
- ²¹⁷ Id.
- ²¹⁸ Jonathan L. Ramseur, Cong. Research Serv., R41836, *The Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative: Lessons Learned and Issues for Congress*, 14 (April 27, 2016).
- ²¹⁹ See Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative Memorandum Of Understanding (2005) available at http://www.rggi.org/docs/mou_final_12_20_05.pdf.
- ²²⁰ Ramseur, 14
- ²²¹ Paul J. Hibbard et al., *The Economic Impacts of the Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative on Nine Northeast and Mid-Atlantic States*, (July 14, 2015) http://www.analysisgroup.com/uploadedfiles/content/insights/publishing/analysis_group_rggi_report_july_2015.pdf
- ²²² Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative, Cumulative Allowances and Proceeds by State, https://www.rggi.org/market/co2_auctions/results. These totals include allowances and proceeds for New Jersey, prior to New Jersey leaving the RGGI in 2011.
- ²²³ Id.
- ²²⁴ Hibbard, 30.
- ²²⁵ Id., 44
- ²²⁶ Id., 6
- ²²⁷ Environmental Defense Fund, Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative The World's Carbon Markets: A Case Study Guide to Emissions Trading, 7 (March 2014) <https://www.edf.org/sites/default/files/RGGI-Case-Study-March-2014.pdf>
- ²²⁸ Id.
- ²²⁹ Hibbard, 7
- ²³⁰ IETA, Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative (RGGI): An Emissions Trading Case Study, 12 (April, 2015) http://www.ieta.org/resources/Resources/Case_Studies_Worlds_Carbon_Markets/rggi_ets_case_study-may2015.pdf
- ²³¹ Hibbard, 85
- ²³² Robert Walton, *RGGI Carbon Auction Prices Fall 40% on Clean Power Plan Uncertainty*, Utility Dive (July 7, 2016)
- ²³³ California Air Resources Board, California Cap-and-Trade Program Summary of Joint Auction Settlement Prices and Results, May 2016 http://www.arb.ca.gov/cc/capandtrade/auction/results_summary.pdf
- ²³⁴ Dan Walters, *California's Glut of Cap-and-Trade Allowances May Cut Revenue*, The Sacramento Bee, May 17, 2016 <http://www.sacbee.com/news/politics-government/politics-columns-blogs/dan-walters/article78162422.html>
- ²³⁵ Jonathan L. Ramseur, Cong. Research Serv., RL34436, *The Role of Offsets in a Greenhouse Gas Emissions Cap-and-Trade Program: Potential Benefits and Concerns*, 2 (June 2, 2008).
- ²³⁶ See Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative, Fact Sheet: RGGI Offsets, http://www.rggi.org/docs/Documents/RGGI_Offsets_FactSheet.pdf
- ²³⁷ California Air Resources Board, ARB Offset Credits Issued, (July 27, 2016) http://www.arb.ca.gov/cc/capandtrade/offsets/issuance/arb_offset_credit_issuance_table.pdf
- ²³⁸ Manseur, 17.
- ²³⁹ William J. Mitsch et al., *Wetlands, Carbon, and Climate Change*, Landscape Ecology (June 12, 2012).
- ²⁴⁰ Id.
- ²⁴¹ Sarah K. Mack et al., *Carbon Market Opportunities for Louisiana's Coastal Wetlands*, 23 (2014).
- ²⁴² Id.

-
- ²⁴³ Sarah Gamard, *New Law May be the First Step to Regional Funding for Flood Protection in Metro New Orleans*, The Lens, July 19, 2016, <http://thelensnola.org/2016/07/19/new-law-may-be-the-first-step-to-regional-funding-for-flood-protection-in-metro-new-orleans>
- ²⁴⁴ Id.
- ²⁴⁵ Id.
- ²⁴⁶ Id.
- ²⁴⁷ Jonathan Rosenbloom, *Funding Adaptation*, 47 J. Marshall L. Rev. 657, 676-77 (2013)
- ²⁴⁸ Binyamin Applebaum, *Fed Raises Key Interest Rate, Citing Strengthening Economy*, NY Times, Dec. 12, 2016 https://www.nytimes.com/2016/12/14/business/economy/fed-interest-rates-janet-yellen.html?_r=0
- ²⁴⁹ Fitch, *Sea Level Rise May Challenge Some Local US Governments* (Sept. 16, 2015) available at <https://www.fitchratings.com/site/pr/990900>
- ²⁵⁰ Angele Davis and Steve Procopio, *The New Louisiana Purchase: Building Trust with Sound Coastal Investment Policies*, (July 2016) <http://reports.parlouisiana.org/2016/CoastalPrimer/chapter4.html>
- ²⁵¹ Id.
- ²⁵² 30 C.F.R. § 1219.410
- ²⁵³ Davis & Procopio
- ²⁵⁴ Texas Water Development Board, 2017 State Water Plan, A-55 (2017) http://www.twdb.texas.gov/waterplanning/swp/2017/doc/2017_SWP_Adopted.pdf
- ²⁵⁵ Tex. Water Code § 16.051
- ²⁵⁶ 2017 State Water Plan, A-3
- ²⁵⁷ Id. A-14
- ²⁵⁸ Terrence Henry, *How Prop 6 Passed, and What's Up Next for Water Projects in Texas*, State Impact, Nov. 5, 2013 <https://stateimpact.npr.org/texas/2013/11/05/texas-water-fund-passes/>
- ²⁵⁹ Id.; See also Tex. Const. art. III, § 49-d-12
- ²⁶⁰ Tex. Const. art. III, § 49-d-13
- ²⁶¹ Texas Water Development Board, *State Water Implementation Fund for Texas Fact Sheet*, (Mar. 2016) http://www.twdb.texas.gov/publications/shells/swift_info_sheet.pdf
- ²⁶² Id.
- ²⁶³ Id.
- ²⁶⁴ Tex. Const. art. III, § 49-d-12
- ²⁶⁵ 2017 State Water Plan, A-20.
- ²⁶⁶ Id.
- ²⁶⁷ Tex. Const. art. III, § 49-d-12(c)
- ²⁶⁸ Tex. Water Code § 15.434 (West)
- ²⁶⁹ 31 Tex. Admin. Code § 363.1304
- ²⁷⁰ Id.
- ²⁷¹ Id.
- ²⁷² Texas Water Development Board, *Progress Implementing the SWIFT*, <http://www.twdb.texas.gov/financial/programs/swift/support/index.asp>
- ²⁷³ Texas Water Development Board, *State Water Implementation Fund for Texas*, <http://www.twdb.texas.gov/financial/programs/swift/index.asp>
- ²⁷⁴ Carlos Romo, Maggie Griffin, *Natural Resources*, 44 Tex. Envtl. L.J. 148, 149 (2014)
- ²⁷⁵ See, e.g. Andrew Deye, *US Infrastructure Public-Private Partnerships: Ready for Takeoff?* (Harvard University, Kennedy School Review 2015).
- ²⁷⁶ Patrick Sabol & Robert Puentes, *Private Capital, Public Good: Drivers of Successful Infrastructure Public-Private Partnerships* (BROOKINGS INSTITUTE, December 2014).
- ²⁷⁷ Najja Bracej & Sonia Moldovan, *Public-Private-Partnerships: Risks To The Public And Private Sector*, 6th Global Conference on Business and Economics (Oct. 2006).
- ²⁷⁸ US Dept. of the Treasury, *Expanding the Market for Infrastructure Public-Private Partnerships: Alternative Risk and Profit Sharing*, 4
- ²⁷⁹ Sabol & Puentes,

²⁸⁰ *Expanding the Market for Infrastructure Public-Private Partnerships: Alternative Risk and Profit Sharing Approaches to Align Sponsor and Investor Interests* (U.S. Dep't Treas., Office Econ. Pol., April 2015).

²⁸¹ *Id.*

²⁸² *Id.* A good example of pre-recession P3 investment is the Indiana Toll Road, a \$3.8 billion lease of a 157-mile road. This project is now undergoing heavy restructuring under Chapter 11 bankruptcy. *Id.*

²⁸³ *Id.*

²⁸⁴ Jeff Day, *Public-Private Partnerships Expected to Lower Stormwater Retrofit Costs*, Bay Journal (April 24, 2016) http://www.bayjournal.com/article/public_private_partnerships_expected_to_lower_stormwater_retrofit_costs

²⁸⁵ Press Release, The Maryland Dept. of the Environment, EPA, MDE, Prince George's County Announce Public, Private Partnership Model to Accelerate Green Stormwater Controls and Support Local Job Creation (Jan. 10, 2014), available at <http://news.maryland.gov/mde/2014/01/10/epa-mde-prince-georges-county-announce-public-private-partnership-model-to-accelerate-green-stormwater-controls-and-support-local-job-creation/>

²⁸⁶ *Id.*

²⁸⁷ *Id.*

²⁸⁸ *Id.*

²⁸⁹ Prince George's County, *Clean Water Partnership: Frequently Asked Questions*, (2015) <http://www.princegeorgescountymd.gov/DocumentCenter/View/274>

²⁹⁰ *Id.*

²⁹¹ *Id.*

²⁹² *Id.*

²⁹³ *Id.*

²⁹⁴ Jonathan Rosenbloom, *Funding Adaptation*, 47 J. Marshall L. Rev. 657, 675 (2013)

²⁹⁵ *Id.*

²⁹⁶ National Research Council, *Privatization of Water Services in the United States: An Assessment of Issues and Experience* (2002).

²⁹⁷ *See, e.g. Horton v. Mobley*, 578 So. 2d 977, 983 (La. Ct. App., 1991).

²⁹⁸ La.C.C. Art. 450; A.N. Yiannopoulos, *Property*, 2 Louisiana Civil Law Treatise § 65.

²⁹⁹ La. R.S. 31:149

³⁰⁰ US Army Corps of Engineers, *Louisiana Coastal Area (LCA) Ecosystem Restoration Study* (Nov. 2004). Total real estate costs estimated at \$385,370,000, total program costs estimated at \$1,995,981,000.

$\$385,370,000/\$1,995,981,000 = 0.193$; 19.3%.

³⁰¹ Louisiana Attorney General Opinion 15-0134